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Abstract: The COVID-19 pandemic required a number of emer-

gency measures in the Czech Republic, which included crisis 

measures of the Czech government. These measures have often 

significantly affected a number of constitutionally guaranteed 

rights and freedoms of individuals and legal entities, who did 

not always agree with the government measures, especially 

with their content, scope and duration. The article therefore 

deals with the basic question of whether these persons (af-

fected by the government crisis measures) can or could defend 

themselves directly against these measures, and if so, by what 

legal means and under what conditions? The author also ad-

dresses the question of what the legal form of these govern-

ment crisis measures is. Determining the legal form of a certain 

activity is the primary precondition for us to be able to correctly 

determine the appropriate means of defence. Unfortunately, 

the law does not regulate this subject matter. It is therefore 

necessary to rely primarily on the findings of legal science and 

relevant case law (especially of the Constitutional Court of the 

Czech Republic and the Supreme Administrative Court).

Keywords: state of emergency, pandemic, government, crisis 

measures, judicial review

1. INTRODUCTION

The	 ongoing	 coronavirus	 SARS-CoV-2	 pandemic	
has	significantly	changed	the	Czech	Republic	and	
the	whole	world	in	the	last	two	years.	The	pandemic	
markedly	affected	both	the	course	of	the	state	and	
the	daily	lives	of	all	its	inhabitants.	Perhaps	all	areas	
of	life	in	society	and	in	the	state	were	significantly	
affected	–	health	care,	education,	economy,	travel,	
culture,	etc.	Even	for			Czech	law,	the	judiciary	and	
public	administration,	resolving	the	pandemic	was	
and	still	 is	a	huge	challenge.	Resolving	situations	
as	serious	and	extensive	as	the	COVID-19	pandem-
ic	is	envisaged	primarily	by	the	Constitutional	Act	
on	the	Security	of	the	Czech	Republic.1	Depending	
on	the	intensity,	territorial	scope	and	nature	of	the	
situation,	 this	 law	makes	 it	 possible	 to	 declare	 a	
state	of	emergency,	a	state	of	 threat	 to	 the	State,	
or	a	state	of	war	(see	Article	2).2	It	was	the state of 
emergency	 that	was	declared	several	times	in	the	
Czech	Republic3	 in	 response	 to	 the	pandemic,	as	
a	pandemic	represented,	in	the	sense	of	Article	5	
of	 this	 Constitutional	 Act	 “another danger which 
endangers lives and health to a considerable extent.”
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A	state	of	 emergency	can be declared by the gov-
ernment of the Czech Republic for a maximum of 30 
days.	Reasons	must	always	be	given	and	the	terri-
tory	for	which	it	is	declared	must	be	defined	(in	all	
cases	related	to	the	pandemic,	it	was	the	whole	of	
the	Czech	Republic).	At	the	same	time	as	declaring	
a	state	of	emergency,	the	government	must define 
which rights and to what extent they are restricted, 
what the obligations are and to what extent they are 
imposed.	The	specific	rights	that	can	be	restricted	
by	the	government	(and	the	obligations	imposed)	
are	 further	 regulated	by	another	key	 law,	name-
ly	 the	Crisis	Management	Act.4	 The	 government	
may	restrict	freedom	of	movement	and	residence,	
the	right	to	do	business,	the	right	to	assemble,	and	
many	 others.5	 The	 government	 used	 this	 power,	
and	in	the	form	of	“government	crisis	measures”	
really	 limited	 a	 number	 of	 rights	 and	 freedoms	
(for	example,	 schools	or	 shops	and	services	were	
closed,	leaving	homes	was	restricted,	travel	within	
the	Czech	Republic	and	abroad	was	limited,	etc.).

It	is	clear	that	a	pandemic	is	an	exceptional	situa-
tion	that	requires	emergency	measures.	The	goal	
of	 various	 interventions	 and	 restrictions	 by	 the	
state	was	primarily	to	protect	the	lives	and	health	
of	 the	 population.	 On	 the	 other	 hand,	 the	 gov-
ernment	crisis	measures	have	often	significantly	
affected	 a	 number	 of	 constitutionally	 guaran-
teed	rights	and	freedoms	of	individuals	and	legal	
entities,	who	did	not	always	agree	with	 the	gov-
ernment	measures,	especially	with	their	content,	
scope	and	duration.	The	basic	issue	that	this	arti-
cle	will	focus	on	is	therefore	whether	these	natu-
ral	and	legal	persons	(affected	by	the	government	
crisis	measures)	can,	or	could,	defend	themselves	
against	these	measures	directly,	and	if	so,	by	what	
legal	means	 and	under	what	 conditions?	Anoth-
er	related	research	question	will	be	what	the	legal	
form	of	the	government	crisis	measures	is?	Deter-
mining	the	legal	form	of	a	certain	activity	is	the	
primary	precondition	for	us	to	be	able	to	correct-
ly	 determine	 the	 appropriate	 means	 of	 defence.	
The	primary	precondition	for	issuing	government	
crisis	measures	 is,	of	course,	declaring	a	state	of	
emergency.	 Therefore,	 this	 act	 will	 also	 be	 ana-
lysed	in	terms	of	its	form	and	the	possibilities	of	
defending against it.

From	 the	point	of	 view	of	 a	 comprehensive	 con-
cept,	it	should	be	noted	that	the	government	and	
the	government	crisis	measures	were	not	the	only	
significant	 means	 that	 contributed	 to	 resolving	
the	pandemic	in	the	Czech	Republic.	Another	im-
portant	 factor,	 of	 course,	 was	 the	 Parliament	 of	
the	Czech	Republic,	which	responded	to	the	situa-
tion	in	the	form	of	laws	or	their	amendments.	The	
Ministry	of	Health	of	the	Czech	Republic	and	the	
so-called	extraordinary	measures	issued	by	it	un-
der	the	Public	Health	Protection	Act6 also played 
a	significant	part	in	this	process.	However,	given	
the	scope	of	this	article,	the	author	will	not	focus	
more	on	these	aspects	of	pandemic	resolution	in	
the	Czech	Republic.7

2. DECLARATION OF A STATE 

OF EMERGENCY BY THE 

GOVERNMENT AND THE 

POSSIBILITIES FOR REVISING 

THIS ACT

As	mentioned	above,	crisis	measures	that	restrict	
the	 rights	 and	 freedoms	 of	 citizens	 can	 only	 be	
issued	 by	 the	 government	 if	 a	 so-called	 state	 of	
emergency	is	properly	declared.	The	government	
of	the	Czech	Republic	has	the	power	to	declare	a	
state	of	emergency	(Article	5	of	the	Constitution-
al	Act	on	the	Security	of	the	Czech	Republic).	The	
government	declares	it	in	the form of a government 
resolution declaring a state of emergency.	The	dec-
laration	 of	 a	 state	 of	 emergency	 is	 connected	 to	
the	power	of	the	government	to	restrict	the	rights	
and	freedoms	of	citizens	or	to	impose	obligations	
on	citizens.	We	should	therefore	note	the	relative-
ly strong position of the government	in	this	respect.	
However,	the	Constitutional	Act	on	the	Security	of	
the	Czech	Republic	seeks	to	limit	this	power	and	
at	the	same	time	subject	it	to	control by legislative 
power	(i.e.	by	the	Assembly	of	Deputies).	The	dec-
laration	of	a	state	of	emergency	must	be	immedi-
ately	notified	by	the	government	to	the	Assembly	
of	Deputies,	which	can	cancel	 the	state	of	emer-
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gency.	The	government	can	only	declare	a	state	of	
emergency	 for	 30	days.	The	government	 can	ex-
tend	the	state	of	emergency	beyond	30	days	only	
with	the	consent	of	the	Assembly	of	Deputies.	The	
law	 thus	 provides	 certain	 parliamentary	 control	
over	 the	 government’s	 powers,	 but	 it	 should	 be	
pointed	out	 that	 the	government	 is	usually	 sup-
ported	by	the	Assembly	of	Deputies	(it	has	a	deci-
sion-making	majority	there).

The	declaration	of	 a	 state	 of	 emergency	 is	 a	 ba-
sic	 precondition	 for	 the	 government	 to	 restrict	
the	 rights	and	 freedoms	of	citizens	or	 to	 impose	
obligations	 on	 them.	 The	 practice	 of	 the	 Czech	
government	in	this	respect	was	that	it	always	de-
clared	a	state	of	emergency	in	a	separate	act,	and	
the	 restriction	 of	 rights	 and	 freedoms	 was	 then	
the	 subject	 of	 the	 subsequent	 crisis	measures	 of	
the	 government.	 Although	 the	 government	 was	
originally	 expected	 to	 do	 everything	 in	 one	 act,	
the	Constitutional	Court	did	not	find	such	a	gov-
ernment	 action	 unconstitutional.	 In	 this	 part	 of	
the	article,	we	will	therefore	focus	only	on	the	le-
gal	form	of	the	act	declaring	a	state	of	emergen-
cy	and	the	possibility	of	any	subsequent	defence	
against	this	act.	The	following	part	of	the	article	
will	be	devoted	to	an	analysis	of	the	follow-up	cri-
sis	measures	of	the	government.

If	we	want	to	analyse	what	defence	options	(espe-
cially	judicial)	can	be	used	in	relation	to	the	declara-
tion	of	a	state	of	emergency	by	the	government,	it is 
first necessary to determine the legal form of this act.

There	is	no	doubt	that	declaring	a	state	of	emer-
gency	cannot be considered one of the ways to re-
alise public administration.	 In	 a	 situation	 where	
it	declares	a	state	of	emergency,	the	government	
cannot	 be	 considered	 an	 administrative	 body	 in	
the	 sense	 of	 the	Administrative	 Procedure	Code	
(Article	 1).	 The	 government	 declares	 a	 state	 of	
emergency	 on	 the	 basis	 of	 a	 constitutional	 law,	
and	 does	 so	 within	 the	 framework	 of	 its	 execu-
tive	 function,	 which	 is not administrative in na-
ture, but constitutional.8	 The	 decision	 on	 a	 state	
of	emergency	is	not	primarily	aimed	at	individu-
al	natural	or	 legal	persons,	 as	 the	mere	declara-
tion	of	this	state	is	not	a	binding	act	for	them	that	

would	 impose,	 change	or	 cancel	 their	 rights	 and	
obligations.9	Only	 the	 specific	 crisis	measures	of	
the	government,	 issued	based	on	the	decision	to	
declare	a	state	of	emergency,	contain	enforceable	
rules	of	 conduct.	Therefore,	 there	 is	no	need	 for	
any	 further	 development	 of	 the	 considerations	
that	this	act	of	government	could	be	an	adminis-
trative	decision,	a	measure	of	a	general	nature	or	
another	 act	 under	 the	Administrative	 Procedure	
Code.10	For	these	reasons,	it is not even possible to 
consider the option for reviewing this act of govern-
ment within the administrative judiciary.

The	government’s	decision	on	a	state	of	emergen-
cy	 cannot be considered another legal regulation 
within	the	meaning	of	Article	87	para.	1	lit.	b)	of	
the	Constitution	of	the	Czech	Republic	and	Arti-
cle	 64	 para.	 2	 of	 the	 Constitutional	 Court	 Act.11 
Any	acts	that	are	not	legal	regulations	in	terms	of	
form	(title,	procedure),	content	(do	not	contain	le-
gal	norms)	or	function	(do	not	regulate	behaviour)	
cannot	be	considered	legal	acts.12	The	declaration	
of	 a	 state	 of	 emergency	 is	 an	ad hoc	 specific	 act	
(decision)	–	 it	 concerns	 an	 individual	 case	 of	 an	
emergency	situation	and	does	not	contain	any	re-
peatable	rule	of	conduct.	The	government’s	deci-
sion	 to	declare	a	 state	of	 emergency	also	has	no	
legal	 normative	 content,	 as	 a	 result	 of	 which	 it	
does	not	fulfil	the	function	of	a	legal	regulation.13 
It	therefore	follows	that	this	government	act	can-
not be reviewed by the Constitutional Court	 in	the	
context	of	proceedings	for	repealing	laws	and	oth-
er	legal	regulations	pursuant	to	the	Constitution-
al	Court	Act.	V.	 Sládeček	 is	 critical	 of	 this	 view,	
pointing	out	that	the	decision	to	declare	a	state	of	
emergency	 “activates”	 the	 application	 of	 certain	
laws	and	also	has	direct	legal	effects	on	the	status	
of natural and legal persons.14

Legal	doctrine	and	case	 law	therefore	agree	that	
a	government	decision	to	declare	a	state	of	emer-
gency	is a specific act applying a constitutional law.15 
It	 is	a constitutional “act of governance” issued in 
situations	where	lives	and	health	are	at	significant	
risk.	 It	 cannot	 therefore	 be	 reviewed	within	 the	
administrative	judiciary	and	is	not	subject	to	con-
trol	by	the	Constitutional	Court.16	In	other	words,	
the	declaration	of	a	state	of	emergency	by	the	gov-
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ernment	 is not subject to judicial review.	This	 act	
of	government	is “reviewable” only by a democrati-
cally elected political	(“non-judicial”)	body, which is 
the Assembly of Deputies.	This	represents	both	po-
litical	and	legal	control.	The	Assembly	of	Deputies	
may	cancel	the	government’s	decision	to	declare	a	
state	of	emergency	(Article	5	of	the	Constitutional	
Act	on	the	Security	of	the	Czech	Republic).	Doc-
trine	and	case	law	find	this	exclusion	of	a	judicial	
review	constitutionally	comfortable.17	Neither	the	
Constitution	of	the	Czech	Republic	nor	the	Consti-
tutional	Act	on	the	Security	of	the	Czech	Republic	
provide	for	a	judicial	review	in	this	case	either.

In	one	of	its	judgments,	however,	the	Czech	Con-
stitutional	Court	 took	 its	 reasoning	 further,	 and	
admitted	the	possibility	of	a	judicial	review	(by	the	
Constitutional	Court)	in	exceptional	circumstanc-
es.	The	Constitutional	Court	stated:	“The absence 
of a judicial review of the declaration of a state of 
emergency is not absolute and it is possible to imag-
ine the circumstances in which the Constitutional 
Court itself could (and should) review, especially on 
the basis of a political minority proposal, whether the 
state of emergency was correctly declared, whether it 
had the intended constitutional effects, and subse-
quently decide on the legality or constitutionality of 
subsequent implementing acts. (…) The act of declar-
ing a state of emergency could be cancelled by the 
Constitutional Court if it were in conflict with the ba-
sic principles of a democratic state governed by the 
rule of law and if it meant a change in the essentials 
of a democratic state governed by the rule of law.”18 
However,	it	was	a	one-off	statement	that	the	Con-
stitutional	Court	did	not	repeat	in	other	decisions.
 

3. GOVERNMENT CRISIS 

MEASURES ADOPTED IN A 

STATE OF EMERGENCY AND THE 

POSSIBILITIES FOR REVIEW

If	a	state	of	emergency	is	declared,	the government 
has the power to order restrictions on the exercise 
of certain rights and freedoms	 (freedom	of	move-

ment	and	residence,	freedom	of	assembly,	a	right	
to	do	business,	and	others).	It	does	so	in the form 
of so-called government crisis measures,	which	are	
adopted	based	on	the	Crisis	Management	Act	(Ar-
ticles	 5	 and	 6).	 It	 is	 through	 these	 government	
measures	 that	 there	 is	 significant	 interference	
with	the	rights	and	freedoms	of	natural	and	legal	
persons.	 For	 example,	 the	 closure	 of	 schools	 in-
terferes	with	the	right	to	education,	the	closure	of	
shops	and	services	interferes	with	the	right	to	do	
business	and	conduct	economic	activity,	and	 the	
ban	on	leaving	the	Czech	Republic	restricts	free-
dom	of	movement.

The	 question	 is	 therefore	 whether	 the	 persons	
affected	 by	 such	 government	 measures	 can	 de-
fend	 themselves	 against	 the	measures	 and	 their	
effects,	and	by	what	means.	However,	answering	
this	 question	 is	 subject	 first	 to	 determining	 the	
legal	nature	of	the	government’s	crisis	measures,	
and	it	can	be	stated	in	advance	that	this	is	a	very	
complicated	issue.

Unfortunately,	the legal form of the crisis measures 
cannot be deduced from the relevant legislation.	The	
Constitutional	 Act	 on	 the	 Security	 of	 the	 Czech	
Republic	 and	 the	Crisis	Management	Act	 do	 not	
stipulate	 in	 what	 form	 the	 government	 should	
adopt	 the	 crisis	measures.19	 Judicial	 practice	 has	
therefore	 tried	 to	define	 their	nature.	 In	a	 series	
of	plenary	decisions,	the Constitutional Court con-
cluded that a government crisis measure is not a 
measure of a general nature	within	the	meaning	of	
the	Administrative	Procedure	Code	(Article	171).20

A	measure	of	a	general	nature	is	regulated	in	the	
Administrative	 Procedure	 Code	 (Article	 171	 et	
seq.),	which	stipulates	that	a	measure	of	a	general	
nature	is	neither	a	decision	nor	legislation	(a	neg-
ative	 legal	 definition).	 Its	 basic	 features	 are	 the	
specificity	of	the	subject	of	the	regulation	and	the	
generality	of	the	addressees.	From	a	formal	point	of	
view,	government	crisis	measures	cannot	be	con-
sidered	measures	of	a	general	nature	because	the	
law	does	not	explicitly	label	them	as	such.	There-
fore,	 it	 remains	 to	 be	 assessed	whether	 they	 are	
measures	of	a	general	nature	from	a	material	point	
of	view.	However,	even	from	the	material	point	of	
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view,	according	to	the	Constitutional	Court	these	
are	not	measures	of	a	general	nature	as	the	crisis	
measures	have	a	relatively	general	subject	of	reg-
ulation	in	terms	of	territory	and	matter.21	There	is	
therefore	no	feature	or	specificity	that	is	a	typical	
feature	of	a	measure	of	a	general	nature.22	Thus,	
government	 crisis	measures	 are	not	measures	of	
a	general	nature	according	to	the	Administrative	
Procedure	Code	(neither	from	a	formal	nor	from	a	
material	point	of	view).	

There	is	relative	agreement	on	this	negative	defi-
nition.	However,	in	relation	to	the	possibilities	for	
reviewing	government	crisis	measures,	this	means	
they cannot be reviewed in proceedings to annul mea-
sures of a general nature within the administrative ju-
diciary	(Article	101a	et	seq.	of	the	Code	of	Adminis-
trative	Justice).	The	Code	of	Administrative	Justice	
provides	a	very	wide	locus	standi	to	bring	an	action	
before	the	court,	as	it	provides	that	an	application	
to	annul	a	measure	of	a	general	nature	may	be	filed	
by	a	person	who	claims	that	their	rights	have	been	
curtailed	by	a	measure	of	a	general	nature	issued	
by	an	administrative	body.	Unfortunately,	in	view	
of	the	above	conclusions,	the	natural	or	legal	per-
sons	affected	by	a	crisis	measure	of	the	Czech	gov-
ernment	cannot	use	this	procedure.

However,	 the	 positive	 definition	 of	 government	
crisis	 measures	 is	 much	 more	 problematic.	 It	 is	
therefore	 very	 difficult	 to	 determine	which	 kind	
of	legal	act	is	a	crisis	measure.	In	assessing	their	
form,	it is necessary to evaluate each measure of the 
government separately, according to its content and 
the features it exhibits.	This	 is	a	basic	 rule	of	ap-
proach	to	solving	this	problem.	It	was	on	this	basis	
that	 the	Constitutional	Court	concluded	that	 the 
government’s crisis measures may, according to their 
content, have the legal form of:
 - sui generis	legislation	(for	example,	judgment	of	
the	Constitutional	Court	of	5	May	2020,	file	no.	
Pl.	ÚS	10/20;	or	judgment	of	the	Constitutional	
Court	of	11	May	2021,	file	no.	Pl.	ÚS	23/21),23

 - an	 individual	 administrative	 act	 –	 a	 decision	
(judgment	 of	 the	 Constitutional	 Court	 of	 12	
May	2020,	file	no.	Pl.	ÚS	11/20),	or

 - an	internal	act	(judgment	of	the	Constitutional	
Court	of	26	January	2021,	file	no.	Pl.	ÚS	113/20).

Probably	 most of the government crisis measures 
have been classified as sui generis legislation.24	These	
were	cases	where	the	government	crisis	measures	
applied	 to	 the	 whole	 territory	 of	 the	 Czech	 Re-
public	and	at	 the	same	time	covered	an	unlimit-
ed	number	of	entities	(persons).	Typical	examples	
included	the	government	crisis	measure	that	pro-
hibited	 Czech	 citizens	 from	 traveling	 abroad,	 or	
the	government	crisis	measure	that	closed	schools	
and	switched	to	online	teaching,	and	many	more.	
The	 Constitutional	 Court,	 which	 assessed	 the	
nature	of	such	measures,	always	relied	primarily	
on	the	content	of	each	crisis	measure.	The	above	
examples	 of	measures	 represented	 general	 regu-
lations,	which	regulate	 their	 subject	and	entities	
with	generic	features	and	apply	to	the	whole	ter-
ritory	of	the	Czech	Republic	and	to	an	unlimited	
number	of	subjects.	These	government	measures	
were	also	promulgated	in	the	same	way	as	the	law	
in	the	Collection	of	Laws.	 In	view	of	 these	 facts,	
the	Constitutional	Court	concluded	that	this	is	sui 
generis legislation.25

If	 a	 government	 crisis	 measure	 is	 evaluated	 as	
legislation,	it	is	also	necessary	to	examine	on	this	
basis	 how	 natural	 and	 legal	 persons	 can	 defend	
against	the	measures.

Let	us	first	consider	the	defence	within	the	admin-
istrative	judiciary.	If	a	crisis	measure	is	legislation	
(sui	generis),	it cannot be directly challenged by an 
action in the administrative judiciary.	The	Code	of	
Administrative	Justice26	does	not	provide	for	such	
a	type	of	action.	Administrative	courts	may	review	
other	 legislation	only in connection with its appli-
cation in individual and specific cases (incidental-
ly).	Therefore,	a	government	crisis	measure	must	
be	 applied	 in	 a	 specific	 case.	 If	 a	 crisis	measure	
has	been	used	 in	a	decision	of	an	administrative	
body,	 the	 compliance	 of	 the	 crisis	measure	with	
the	 law	 or	 constitutional	 order	 will	 be	 assessed	
in	proceedings	on	an	action	against	a	decision	of	
an	administrative	body	 (Article	65	et	 seq.	of	 the	
Code	 of	 Administrative	 Justice).27	 Similarly,	 if	 a	
crisis	measure	caused	an	unlawful	intervention	of	
an	administrative	body,	it	will	be	reviewed	within	
the	proceedings	on	an	intervention	action	(Article	
82	et	seq.	of	the	Code	of	Administrative	Justice).28 
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Article	95	para.	1	of	the	Constitution	of	the	Czech	
Republic	is	important	here	for	the	administrative	
courts	 because	 it	 provides	 that	 a	 judge	 is	 bound	
by	law	and	an	international	agreement	–	which	is	
part	of	the	Czech	legal	order	–	when	making	deci-
sions;	they	are	entitled	to	assess	the	compliance	of	
another	legal	regulation	with	the	law	or	with	such	
international	 agreement.	 Thus,	 in	 the	 proceed-
ings	on	an	action	against	a	decision	or	in	the	pro-
ceedings	on	an	action	for	protection	against	un-
lawful	interference,	the	judge	will	also	assess	the	
constitutionality	and	legality	of	the	crisis	measure	
based	on	which	the	decision	was	issued	(or	an	in-
tervention	was	made).	If	the	judge	concludes	that	
the	crisis	measure	was	 issued	 in	violation	of	 the	
law	or	the	Constitution,	they do not annul it, they 
only do not apply it in a specific case or proceedings.29

Let	 us	 now	 turn	 to	 the	 possibilities	 of	 defence	
within	 the constitutional judiciary.	 In	 the	 Czech	
Republic,	 natural	 and	 legal	 persons	 are	 not	 en-
titled	to	file	a	separate	proposal	for	the	repeal	of	
legislation.	Therefore,	in	cases	where	we	consider	
government	 crisis	 measures	 to	 be	 legal	 regula-
tions,	 the addressees cannot defend themselves di-
rectly against them by proposing their annulment at 
the Constitutional Court. Natural and legal persons 
may	demand	the	annulment	of	a	legal	regulation	
only together with a constitutional complaint	chal-
lenged	by	a	specific	decision	or	 intervention	of	a	
public	authority	(Article	74	of	the	Constitutional	
Court	Act).	Therefore,	a	crisis	measure	would	have	
to	be	applied	in	practice	again	and	a	specific	de-
cision	or	intervention	would	be	issued,	which	the	
person	would	subsequently	challenge	with	a	con-
stitutional	complaint.	And	only	together	with	this	
complaint	can	a/an	(accessory)	proposal	to	repeal	
the	crisis	measure	be	attached.	The	condition	for	
this	 is	 that	 the	application	of	 the	 crisis	measure	
interfered	 with	 the	 constitutionally	 guaranteed	
rights	or	freedoms	of	the	person.	An	“actio popu-
laris” is not permitted by Czech law. 

Czech	legislation	contains	the	powers	of	the	Consti-
tutional	Court	to	repeal	legal	regulations,	i.e.	gov-
ernment	 crisis	measures	 too.	 The	 Constitutional	
Court	may	do	so	within	the	framework	of	proceed-
ings	on	 repealing	 laws	or	other	 legal	 regulations	

(Article	64	et	seq.	of	the	Constitutional	Court	Act).	
However,	a proposal to repeal a legal regulation may 
only be submitted by the statutory range of entities,30 
which	does	not	include	natural	and	legal	persons.	
They	can	only	demand	the	repeal	of	a	legal	regu-
lation	together	with	a	constitutional	complaint,	as	
mentioned	above.	However,	it	should	be	added	that	
the	filing	of	a	constitutional	complaint	is	preceded	
by	the	obligation	to	exhaust	all	previous	means	of	
defence	(e.g.	an	appeal	must	be	lodged	against	the	
decision,	then	an	action	against	the	decision	and	
a	 cassation	 complaint	 within	 the	 administrative	
judiciary).	The	person	concerned	therefore	faces	a	
relatively	lengthy	legal	process	before	reaching	the	
Constitutional Court.

In	 summary	 therefore,	 if the government crisis 
measure is considered a legal regulation in a specific 
case, the defence options of natural and legal per-
sons are very limited.	In	substance,	the	possibility	
of	direct,	 immediate	defence	 is	not	enshrined	 in	
Czech	law	for	these	persons.	They	can	only	defend	
themselves	if	they	are	specifically	affected	by	the	
application	of	a	crisis	measure	(e.g.	a	decision	has	
been	issued	imposing	a	sanction	for	non-compli-
ance	of	 the	measure).	Within	 the	 administrative	
judiciary,	based	on	an	action	and	subsequently	a	
cassation	complaint,	the	court	also	reviews	the	le-
gality	and	constitutionality	of	the	crisis	measure	
and,	if	necessary,	it	does	not	apply	it.	However,	the	
court	cannot	cancel	it.31	Within	the	constitutional	
judiciary,	after	exhausting	all	previous	means	of	
defence	a	constitutional	complaint	can	be	filed,	to-
gether	with	a	proposal	for	repealing	a	government	
crisis	measure.	 If	 the	Constitutional	 Court	 finds	
the	crisis	measure	unlawful	or	unconstitutional,	it	
will	annul	it.	Therefore,	the	direct	defence	options	
for	natural	and	legal	persons	were	very	aptly	ex-
pressed	by	the	Constitutional	Court.	It	stated	that	
government	resolutions	on	the	adoption	of	a	crisis	
measure,	if	they	are	in	the	form	of	a	normative	act,	
cannot	be	challenged	by	a	person	“without	being	
applied	to	him	or	her.”32

In	 some	 cases,	 a government crisis measure may 
be considered a decision	 (an	 individual	 adminis-
trative	 act).	 The	Crisis	Management	Act	 (Article	
8)	stipulates	that	the	government	issues	the	crisis	
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measures	in	a	decision.	In	this	way	it	exercises	its	
powers	pursuant	to	Article	6	para.	1	of	the	Consti-
tutional	Act	on	the	Security	of	the	Czech	Republic,	
which	assumes	that	the	government,	at	the	same	
time	 as	 declaring	 a	 state	 of	 emergency,	 defines	
which	rights	and	to	what	extent	they	are	restrict-
ed	and	which	obligations	and	to	what	extent	they	
are	imposed.	However,	the	notion	of	a	“decision”	
used	 in	 crisis	 law	 can	 be	 confusing.	 The	 mere	
designation	 of	 a	 government	 act	 as	 a	 “decision”	
does	not	yet	make	it	an	individual	administrative	
act.	It	 is	not	possible	to	proceed	from	the	formal	
designation	of	the	act,	but	from	a	material	point	
of	view.	It	is	therefore	always	necessary	to	primar-
ily	 explore	 the	 content	of	 the	 act.	As	mentioned	
above,	crisis	measures	will	typically	take	the	form	
of	legislation	due	to	their	abstract	and	general	na-
ture.	However,	it	cannot	be	ruled	out	that	a	crisis	
measure	may	only	concern	a	certain	specific	mat-
ter	or	affect	a	certain	specifically	defined	group	of	
people.	After	all,	Article	2	lit.	c)	of	the	Crisis	Man-
agement	Act	defines	a	crisis	measure	as	an	organ-
isational	or	technical	measure	intended	to	resolve	
a	crisis	situation	and	eliminate	its	consequences,	
including	measures	that	interfere	with	the	rights	
and	obligations	of	 the	persons.	A	 crisis	measure	
can	therefore	also	take	the	form	of	a	decision	(in-
dividual	administrative	act).33

In	such	a	case,	the	Czech	legal	system	already	al-
lows a direct means of defence for natural and legal 
persons too.	Such	a	decision	could	be	reviewed	both	
within	 the	 administrative	 judiciary	 (an	 action	
against	the	decision	and	subsequently	a	cassation	
complaint)	and	within	the	constitutional	judiciary	
(a	constitutional	complaint	of	a	natural	or	a	legal	
person).	 In	practice,	however,	 crisis	measures	do	
not	occur	in	this	form.

Finally,	 case	 law	 has	 concluded	 that	 crisis mea-
sures may in some cases take the form of an inter-
nal act.	 These	 were,	 for	 example,	 a	 government	
resolution	by	which	the	government	had	given	its	
prior	consent	to	the	Ministry	of	Health’s	intention	
to	 issue	some	protective	measures	 in	connection	
with	COVID-19,34	 or	 a	 government	 resolution	 by	
which	the	government	agreed	to	extend	the	state	
of	 emergency	 and	obliged	 the	Prime	Minister	 to	

submit	its	request	to	the	Assembly	of	Deputies.35 
Such	 government	 resolutions	 cannot	 be	 consid-
ered	 legislation	 or	 individual	 decisions.	 In	 both	
cases	 they	 are	 only	 acts	 of	 an	 internal	 nature.36 
These	acts	 are	not	 generally	binding	and	do	not	
interfere	with	the	rights	and	obligations	of	natural	
and	legal	persons,	or	the	rights	and	obligations	of	
such	persons	may	not	be	affected	by	these	acts.

From	the	point	of	view	of	a	legal	defence	against	
these	 acts,	 they are not open to challenge either 
within the administrative judiciary or within the 
constitutional judiciary.	However,	 this	 is	 a	 logical	
consequence	of	the	fact	that	they	do	not	or	can-
not	interfere	in	any	way	with	the	rights	and	obli-
gations	of	natural	and	legal	persons.	At	the	same	
time,	they	do	not	even	represent	a	means	of	a	gen-
erally	binding	regulation	for	social	behaviour,	so	
they	are	not	legal	regulations.

However,	 the	 opinions	 above	 are	 not	 accepted	
without	 reservation	 within	 professional	 circles.	
For	example,	constitutional	judge	V.	Sládeček	ex-
pressed	the	opinion	that	crisis	measures	are	taken	
based	on	the	Constitutional	Act	on	the	Security	of	
the	Czech	Republic,	as	well	as	the	decision	itself	to	
declare	a	state	of	emergency.	They	therefore	have	
the	same	legal	nature,	and	so	in	his	opinion,	they	
can	only	be	reviewed	by	the	Assembly	of	Deputies	
(as	in	the	case	of	declaring	a	state	of	emergency).37 
He	considers	that	the	government	crisis	measures	
are not sui generis	legislation	and	points	out	that	
they	can	certainly	not	be	by-laws,	as	 they	 inter-
fere	with	 constitutionally	 guaranteed	 rights	 and	
freedoms.	He	believes	they	should	have	a	similar	
status	to	laws.	Yet	he	himself	considers	them	to	be	
specific	constitutional	acts	issued	in	an	emergency	
situation	where	the	lives	and	health	of	the	popula-
tion are endangered.38	On	the	contrary,	Professor	
J.	Wintr	 considers	 that	 government	 crisis	meas-
ures,	as	acts	interfering	with	fundamental	rights	
and	freedoms,	must	be	subject	to	a	judicial	review.	
According	to	him,	any	other	interpretation	is	un-
sustainable.	At	the	same	time,	he	considers	that	if	
the	government	measures	were	to	have	the	nature	
of	a	law,	such	a	government	power	would	have	to	
be	expressly	enshrined	in	the	legal	system.	There-
fore,	he	is	inclined	to	argue	that	they	are	more	like	
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secondary	legislation,	when	he	points	out	that	the	
Constitutional	Court	also	leans	towards	this	con-
clusion	in	a	number	of	its	decisions.39

As	pointed	out	above,	government crisis measures 
can take various legal forms.	However,	the	different	
nature	of	the	crisis	measures	does	not	change	the	
fact	 that	 these	 acts	may	 be	 issued	only based on 
authorisation and within the limits set by the con-
stitutional order, and	that	they	must	not	interfere	
with	 fundamental	 rights	 and	 freedoms	 in	 viola-
tion	 of	 the	 Charter	 of	 Fundamental	 Rights	 and	
Freedoms.	This	fact	is	also	explicitly	emphasised	
in	Article	 6	para.	 1	 of	 the	Constitutional	Act	 on	
the	Security	of	 the	Czech	Republic,	 according	 to	
which	 the	 government	 may	 only	 restrict	 rights	
“in	accordance	with	the	Charter	of	Fundamental	
Rights	and	Freedoms.”	When	restricting	rights	or	
setting	obligations,	the	government	must	always	
respect	the	requirement	under	Article	4	para	4	of	
the	Charter	of	Fundamental	Rights	and	Freedoms.	
It	 stipulates	 that	 where	 fundamental	 rights	 and	
freedoms	are	restricted,	their	essence	and	mean-
ing	must	 be	 safeguarded,	 and	 at	 the	 same	 time	
such	restrictions	must	not	be	abused	for	purposes	
other	than	those	for	which	they	were	imposed.	It	
is	also	ruled	out	that	constitutionally	guaranteed	
fundamental	rights	and	freedoms,	which	would	be	
affected	by	a	crisis	measure,	be	excluded	from	the	
protection	of	the	judiciary	in	the	sense	of	Article	
4	of	the	Constitution	of	the	Czech	Republic.	Such	
intervention	must	always	be	subject	 to	a	 judicial	
review,	at	 least	by	the	Constitutional	Court.	The	
crisis	measures,	which	(directly	or	indirectly)	 in-
terfere	 with	 fundamental	 rights	 and	 freedoms,	
may	take	on	various	forms	and	content,	but	must	
always	(depending	on	their	content)	be	reviewable	
either	as	legislation	or	as	a	decision	or	other	inter-
vention	of	a	public	authority.40

4. CONCLUSION

It	follows	from	the	above	that	the	Czech	legal	sys-
tem	was	not	very	prepared	to	deal	with	the	state	
of	the	pandemic.	Although	the	Constitutional	Act	
on	the	Security	of	the	Czech	Republic,	the	Crisis	
Management	Act	and	the	Act	on	the	Protection	of	

Public	Health	provide	for	the	resolution	of	emer-
gency	situations,	in	practice	it	was,	and	is,	clearly	
visible	that	these	solutions	are	insufficient.

The	very	declaration	of	a	state	of	emergency	rais-
es	a	number	of	problems	and	questions.	Unfortu-
nately,	 the	 laws	do	not	address	 the	 legal	 form	of	
a	government	decision	to	declare	a	state	of	emer-
gency.	At	the	same	time,	it	is	a	fundamental	issue	
on	which	 the	 subsequent	 control	of	 this	govern-
ment	decision	and	the	possibility	of	 its	 review	is	
derived.	 The	 solution	 was	 therefore	 left	 to	 case	
law	and	legal	doctrine,	which	relatively	speaking	
agreed	that	it	is	a	specific	constitutional	act	of	the	
government,	issued	in	an	emergency	situation	en-
dangering	the	lives	and	health	of	the	population.	
I	agree	with	this	opinion,	however,	in	my	opinion	
it would be more appropriate for the legal form of 
the government’s decision to declare a state of emer-
gency to be explicitly regulated by law	 (specifically	
by	 the	Constitutional	Act	on	 the	Security	of	 the	
Czech	Republic).	

The	 conclusions	on	 the	 form	of	 this	 act	 are	also	
reflected	 in	 the	 considerations	 on	 the	 possibili-
ties	 for	reviewing	this	government	decision.	The	
majority	 conclusion	 (see	 more	 details	 above)	 is	
that	the	government’s	decision	to	declare	a	state	
of	emergency	is	not	subject	to	review	by	a	court,	
not	 even	 by	 the	 Constitutional	 Court.	 The	 only	
one	who	 can	 “control”	 and	 repeal	 the	 act	 is	 the	
Assembly	 of	 Deputies.	 I	 believe	 such	 a	 situation	
is	 extremely	unsatisfactory.	The	declaration	of	 a	
state	of	emergency	 is	a	very	strong	power	of	 the	
executive	and	is	associated	with	the	possibility	of	
serious	interference	with	the	fundamental	rights	
and	 freedoms	 of	 citizens.	 Therefore,	 it should be 
subject to a review by the Constitutional Court. De 
lege ferenda,	I	would	recommend	that	such a com-
petence of the Constitutional Court be incorporated 
into the Constitution of the Czech Republic	and	then	
elaborated	 in	 more	 detail	 in	 the	 relevant	 laws.	
Criticism	of	the	current	situation	is	also	made	by	
the	courts	and	legal	doctrine.41	Although	at	pres-
ent	the	declaration	of	a	state	of	emergency	may	be	
controlled	by	the	Assembly	of	Deputies,	such	con-
trol	can	be	considered	insufficient.	The	Assembly	
of	Deputies	is	a	political	body,	and	in	addition,	the	
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government	often	has	a	decision-making	majority	
in	the	Assembly	of	Deputies.	The	minority	oppo-
sition	therefore	has	little	chance	of	abolishing	the	
declaration	of	a	state	of	emergency	within	the	As-
sembly	of	Deputies.	Moreover,	the	control	by	the	
Constitutional	Court	would	undoubtedly	be	a	con-
trol	carried	out	by	a	highly	professional	body.

Even	more	problems	are	associated	with	govern-
ment	crisis	measures	issued	in	an	emergency	state	
and	which	may	restrict	the	exercise	of	fundamen-
tal	rights	and	freedoms.	The	basic	problem	again	
is	that	there	is	no	consensus	on	the	legal	form	of	
these	measures.	The	laws	are	silent	on	this	aspect,	
and	case	law	always	considers	this	issue	on	an	ad 
hoc	 basis.	 Therefore,	 they	may	 take	 on	 different	
forms	 in	 different	 situations	 (legislation,	 deci-
sions,	 etc.).	 A	 judicial	 review	 is	 already	 possible	
in	these	cases	(but	always	depending	on	the	form	
of	 the	 specific	 crisis	measure).	However,	 there	 is	
very	 limited	 judicial	control.	 In	addition,	natural	
and	 legal	 persons	 do	 not	 have	 the	 right	 to	 seek	
direct	protection	against	government	crisis	meas-
ures,	only	subsequently,	after	such	a	measure	has	
been	applied	in	practice	against	them	(for	exam-
ple,	 a	 sanction	 is	 imposed	 by	 a	 decision	 for	 vio-
lation).	Therefore,	people	are	essentially	“forced”	
to	violate	the	government	crisis	measures	to	gain	
access	to	judicial	protection.42	It	is	a	procedurally	
risky	process	and	often	a	lengthy	one.	I	believe	it 
would therefore be appropriate to consider introduc-
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ing direct judicial control over these measures,	and	
I	would	 consider	 it	 appropriate	 to review them in 
administrative courts	(similar	to	the	new	Pandem-
ic	law43	in	relation	to	emergency	measures	of	the	
Ministry	of	Health	or	regional	health	stations).

Recently,	the	so-called	Pandemic	law	was	adopted	
in	the	Czech	Republic	 (Act	on	Emergency	Meas-
ures	in	the	COVID-19	Pandemic).	Since	it	entered	
into	force,	the	Czech	Republic	has	been	on	a	state	
of	pandemic	alert.	At	the	same	time,	the	law	reg-
ulates	 the	powers	of	 the	Ministry	of	Health	and	
regional	hygiene	 stations	 to	 issue	extraordinary	
measures,	 including	 their	 judicial	 review.	 Com-
pared	to	the	state	of	emergency	and	crisis	meas-
ures,	 the	possibilities	of	 interfering	with	human	
rights	and	freedoms	are	 lower.	The	 law	has	 lim-
ited	effectiveness	until	28	February	2022.	 In	my	
opinion,	this	law	only	solves	problems	temporari-
ly	and	only	in	relation	to	the	COVID-19	pandemic.	
The	state	of	emergency	and	the	crisis	measures	of	
the	government	associated	with	it	can	be	applied	
at	 any	 time	when	 needed	 in	 the	 future	 (i.e.	 not	
only	 in	 connection	 with	 resolving	 a	 pandemic).	
Therefore,	I	would	strongly	recommend	eliminat-
ing	at	 least	the	most	fundamental	shortcomings	
of	the	current	legal	regulation.	This	means	legal-
ly	defining	the	 legal	 form	of	declaring	a	state	of	
emergency	 and	 crisis	 measures,	 and	 clearly	 en-
shrining	the	judicial	review	of	these	acts	of	gov-
ernment.
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Abstract: E-Government has become one of the most important 

phenomena of public administration in the 21st century. Digitis-

ing public administration is part of the European agenda to help 

European citizens gain access to public services through informa-

tion technologies. Integrating electronic solutions into the public 

administration process provides opportunities for much more effi-

cient public administration that is open, inclusive, citizen-friendly, 

and able to provide personalised, borderless, end-to-end digital 

public services. Innovative legislative approaches in conjunction 

with modern information technologies must be used to design 

and deliver better services in line with the needs and demands of 

citizens in the modern world. E-Government has already proven to 

be an incredibly powerful strategic tool for the transformation of 

the public sector and to utilise these benefits – it is time that the 

EU Member States take concrete actions to develop cross-border 

digital public services. The presented article will take a look at 

e-Government in general, in context of the EU and provide a case-

study on the Slovak Republic’s introduction of the e-Government.

Keywords: administrative reform, e-government, digital divide, 

data protection, electronic delivery

1. INTRODUCTION

The	rise	of	e-Government	has	undoubtedly	been	
one	of	the	most	important	developments	in	public	
administration	in	recent	decades.	It	has	introduced	
new	 terminology	 and	 links	 between	 theory	 and	
practice.	Naturally,	e-Government	 is	a	 term	that	
is	ever-evolving,	so	it	might	seem	like	a	daunting	
task	to	discuss	the	potential	future	scope	and	role	
of	e-Government.	Effective	digital	public	services	
are	able	to	provide	a	wide	array	of	benefits.	These	
include	 more	 financial	 savings	 for	 governments	

and	 businesses,	 greatly	 increased	 transparency,	
efficiency	of	public	services,	and	the	inclusion	of	
citizens	 in	political	 life.	While	we	primarily	 look	
at	the	question	from	a	legal	perspective,	it	is	par-
amount	 to	 understand	 that	 the	 implementation	
of	 individual	e-Government	procedures	 is	highly	
dependent	on	computer	technology,	political	deci-
sions,	and	the	willingness	to	further	develop	and	
invest	 in	 these	 procedures.	 The	 development	 of	
innovative	technologies	–	 i.e.	various	social	net-
works	–	has	increased	the	expectations	of	citizens	
when	communicating	with	public	authorities	and	
accessing	all	kinds	of	 services	online.	Still,	 if	we	
look	 at	 the	 practical	 side	 of	 things,	 cross-border	
e-Government	 services	are	 relatively	 scarce,	 and	
even	when	they	are	offered,	the	majority	of	citizens	
are	reluctant	to	use	them,2	which	tells	us	there	is	
a	need	to	move	towards	a	more	transparent	design	
and	delivery	of	online	services.	The	combination	
of	new	technologies,	open	specifications,	innova-
tive	 architectures,	 and	 the	 availability	 of	 public	
sector	information	can	deliver	greater	value	to	cit-
izens	with	fewer	resources.3	Many	countries	have	
recognised	 the	 potential	 that	 information	 and	
communication	 technology	 offers	 in	 providing	
services	to	citizens,	organisations	and	companies.	
Digital	 development,	 therefore,	 pushes	 the	 leg-
islature	 to	 provide	 an	 adequate	 legal	 framework	
for	electronic	public	administration.	Various	gov-
ernments	have	started	to	draft	provisions	in	their	
administrative	law	to	regulate	electronic	adminis-
trative	communication	and	remove	legal	obstacles	
that	might	exclude	electronic	services	from	public	
administration.	Governments	should	be	aware	of	
the	growing	number	of	digital	alternatives	avail-
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able	to	citizens	and	offer	them	to	provide	online	
services.	In	a	highly	globalised	world,	where	bor-
ders	 no	 longer	 seem	 to	 be	 relevant,	 people	 have	
free	 access	 to	 information,	 and	 it	 makes	 them	
aware	of	the	quality	of	public	administration	and	
the	services	offered	by	other	governments.	

2. DEFINING E-GOVERNMENT

E-Government	–	or	 electronic	 government	–	 re-
fers	to	the	use	of	information	and	communication	
technology	 (ICT)	 applications	 to	 deliver	 various	
government	services.	E-Government	as	an	appli-
cation	 of	 information	 and	 communication	 tech-
nologies	in	public	administration	has	been	an	in-
tegral	part	of	the	transformation	process	of	public	
administration	since	the	1980s,	although	the	ac-
tual	term	e-Government	only	began	to	be	promot-
ed	at	the	turn	of	the	millennium.	

According	 to	 some	 authors,4	 e-Government	 can	
be	defined	as	all	uses	of	information	and	commu-
nication	technology	in	the	public	sector,	which	is	
a	very	broad	approach	to	defining	this	term.	The	
OECD	 defines	 e-Government	 as	 the	 use	 of	 elec-
tronic	communications,	in	particular	the	internet,	
as	a	tool	for	achieving	better	governance.	

Other	authors	concentrate	on	the	public	services	
aspect	only,	according	to	the	concept	that	e-gov-
ernment	refers	to	the	delivery	of	information	and	
services	 online	 through	 the	 internet	 and	 other	
digital	means.5	It	should	not	be	overlooked,	how-
ever,	that	e-Government	is	often	closely	related	to	
other	 processes	 of	 public	 administration,	 which	
are	included	under	the	broader	concept	of	govern-
ance.	Although	it	is	not	the	same,	and	governance	
is	 a	 much	 broader	 concept,	 its	 role	 in	 this	 con-
text	cannot	be	neglected.	This	broader	approach	
to	e-Government	highlights	that	it	relates	to	the	
entire	range	of	government	activities	and	govern-
ment	roles,	utilising	information	and	communica-
tion	technologies.	In	this	concept,	e-Government	
brings	 together	 two	 elements	 that	 have	 never	
been	naturally	 joined	 in	 the	past	–	 the	environ-
ment	created	using	electronic	 technologies	com-
bined	with	management	models.6

Some	authors	understand	e-Government	as	the	use	
of	information	technology	by	public	institutions	to	
ensure	the	exchange	of	information	with	citizens,	
private	organisations	and	other	public	institutions	
with	the	aim	of	increasing	the	efficiency	of	internal	
functioning	and	the	provision	of	fast,	accessible	and	
quality	information	services.7	A	very	similar	defini-
tion	is	that	e-Government	is	understood	as	an	ef-
fective	way	of	providing	public	services	by	integrat-
ing	 information	and	communication	 technologies	
that	 enable	 citizens	 to	 participate	 fully	 in	 social	
and	cultural	life,	including	the	democratic	process.8 
The	Ministry	of	 the	 Interior	of	 the	Czech	Repub-
lic,	as	well	as	the	Ministry	of	Finance	of	the	Slovak	
Republic	(which	at	the	time	of	establishing	e-Gov-
ernment	 in	Slovakia	was	competently	 responsible	
for	the	informatisation	of	society),	has	published	a	
glossary	of	terms	in	which	it	defines	e-Government	
as	a	process	of	modernisation	of	public	administra-
tion	with	the	use	of	new	possibilities	of	information	
and	communication	technologies,	or	as	a	technique	
of	public	administration	with	the	use	of	tools	of	in-
formation	and	communication	technologies,	and	it	
considers	terms	such	as	electronisation	or	informa-
tisation	of	public	administration	as	being	equiva-
lent	to	this	term.9 

According	 to	 the	 European	 Commission’s	 vision,	
public	 administrations	 of	 the	 21st	 century	will	 be	
“recognised for being open, flexible and collaborative 
in their relations with citizens and businesses. They 
use eGovernment to increase their efficiency and effec-
tiveness and to constantly improve public services in a 
way that caters for user’s different needs and maxi-
mises public value, thus supporting the transition of 
Europe to a leading knowledge-based economy.”10

E-Government	is	similarly	defined	by	Prins,	Pro-
fessor	of	Law	and	 Informatisation	at	 the	Univer-
sity	 of	 Tilburg,	who	 also	 uses	 a	 broad	 definition	
of	 e-Government,	 understanding	 it	 as	 adminis-
trative	communication	and	processes	carried	out	
electronically.11

A	 comparison	 of	 the	 above	 listed	 definitions	 of	
e-Government	 and	 an	 analysis	 of	 the	 concept	 of	
e-Government	in	foreign	literature,	in	legally	bind-
ing	 legislation	as	well	 as	 in	 conceptual	 and	 stra-
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tegic	materials	allows	us	 to	conclude	that	a	clear	
definition	of	what	e-Government	is	or	should	be	in	
the	future	is	lacking.	However,	awareness	is	gradu-
ally	rising	that	the	development	of	e-Government	
may	coincide	with	an	unprecedented	challenge	to	
the	 institutions	 and	 procedures	 through	 which	
public	governance	is	traditionally	delivered.

In	principle,	the	legislation	that	regulates	e-Gov-
ernment	 in	 European	 countries	 can	 be	 divided	
into	two	types:
 - special	 laws	 that	 directly	 regulate	 the	 use	 of	
electronic	 tools,	 such	as	 the	 law	on	electronic	
signatures	or	the	laws	on	registers,	

 - amendments	 to	 general	 procedural	 rules	 that	
enable	the	use	of	established	institutions.

While	 the	 introduction	 of	 new	 tools	 to	 the	 legal	
framework	 is	crucial,	 it	 is	 important	 to	note	 that	
the	regulation	itself	does	not	guarantee	the	actual	
use	of	these	tools	in	the	public	administration	pro-
cess.	Therefore,	procedural	regulations	must	also	
be	amended	in	the	context	of	e-Government.	The	
introduction	of	electronic	procedures	in	public	ad-
ministration	means	in	most	cases	a	duplication	of	
existing	possibilities	and	not	their	full	transforma-
tion	into	electronic	form.	This	is	also	why	the	pro-
cedural	legislation	retains	the	original	procedures	
(e.g.	filing	in	paper	forms	or	oral	procedures)	and	
new	electronic	forms	are	only	added	as	additional	
alternatives.	This	 is	because	e-Government	 tools	
are	not	universally	available	and	will	undoubtedly	
continue	like	this	for	some	time	to	come,	so	those	
“digitally	excluded”	must	also	be	given	access	 to	
the	 law.	 The	 question	 remains,	 however,	 do	 we	
know	if	citizens	actually	utilise	the	digital	tools	at	
their	disposal?	Are	the	EU	Member	States	gather-
ing	 data	 on	 the	 percentage	 of	 submissions	made	
electronically?	There	is	surprisingly	little	statisti-
cal	data	in	this	area	in	most	countries,	but	the	data	
we	do	have	shows	that	the	proportion	of	electronic	
methods	has	been	increasing	over	time.	If	we	look	
at	surveys	at	the	EU	level,	it	is	remarkable	to	note	
that	there	is	hardly	any	empirical	data	available	on	
the	use	of	electronic	public	services	by	citizens.

Literature	 often	 talks	 about	 the	 four	 stages	 of	
e-Government.12	 The	first	 stage	 is	 referred	 to	 as	

emerging	or	web	presence,	where	individual	pub-
lic	administration	organisations	passively	provide	
electronic	information	including	the	same	level	of	
information	 as	 printed	 brochures	 would.	 In	 this	
stage,	the	e-Government	online	presence	usually	
consists	of	a	web	page,	links	to	ministries	or	other	
departments	may	or	may	not	exist,	links	to	local	
governments	may	or	may	not	exist;	some	archived	
information	may	be	available	online,	but	most	in-
formation	remains	static	with	the	fewest	options	
for	citizens.

In	 the	 second	 stage,	 the	 interaction	 stage,	 com-
munication	 occurs	mainly	 through	 conventional	
emails	between	G2C,	G2B	and	G2G.	This	includes	
providing	email	contact	forms	for	collecting	ques-
tions	 and	 providing	 information	 in	 response.	 In	
the	 interaction	 stage,	 the	 government	 provides	
greater	 public	 policy	 and	 governance	 sources	 of	
current	 and	 archived	 information,	 this	 includes	
various	policies,	 laws	and	 regulations,	as	well	as	
reports,	newsletters,	and	databases.	Citizens	can	
easily	 search	 for	 documents	 and	 information	 –	
making	 this	 stage	 a	 lot	more	 sophisticated	 than	
stage	 one,	 even	 though	 the	 interaction	 is	 still	
mostly	passive	and	one-sided,	with	 the	 informa-
tion	flowing	from	the	government	to	the	citizens.

The	 third	 stage,	 referred	 to	 as	 the	 transactional	
stage,	 is	 characterised	 by	 the	 creation	 of	 specif-
ic	applications	for	the	trusted	electronic	delivery	
and	execution	of	submissions,	in	other	words,	the	
government	implements	tools	that	help	the	pub-
lic	gain	access	to	public	services,	but	does	not	use	
the	internet	as	a	tool	for	systemic	transformation.	
This	 stage	 involves	 the	 ability	 to	 make	 finan-
cial	 transactions	 for	use	of	government	services.	
Compared	to	the	first	 two	stages,	 the	flow	of	 in-
formation	is	no	 longer	unidirectional,	but	allows	
two-way	interaction	between	the	citizen	and	the	
government.	 Generally,	 this	 means	 options	 for	
paying	 taxes	online;	applying	 for	 ID	cards,	birth	
certificates,	passport	or	license	renewals	–	allow-
ing	citizens	to	approach	public	authorities	easily,	
and	most	importantly,	24/7.	Various	fees	and	tax-
es	 can	be	paid	 online	with	 credit	 or	 debit	 cards.	
Providers	of	services	can	bid	online	for	public	con-
tacts	 via	 secure	 links,	 which	 not	 only	 increases	
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the	efficiency	of	public	services,	but	also	ensures	
greater	transparency.	

The	 final	 stage	 of	 the	 transformation	 (also	 re-
ferred	 to	 as	 interactive	 democracy	 or	 connected	
presence)	 means	 integrated	 electronic	 services	
covering	 all	 electronic	 transactions,	 including	
electronic	 payments,	 developed	 portals	 provid-
ing	 various	 electronic	 services	 with	 enhanced	
accountability	and	elements	of	direct	democracy.	
This	 stage	 involves	making	use	of	available	data	
and	learnings	from	transactions	to	transform	gov-
ernance	and	existing	processes.	This	stage	is	the	
most	sophisticated	 level	 in	 the	online	e-Govern-
ment	 initiatives,	 and	 typically	 enables	 efficient	
two-way	 interactions	of	G2G,	G2C	and	C2G.	The	
government	encourages	participatory	deliberative	
decision-making	and	open	dialogue.	In	this	mod-
el,	the	government	actively	solicits	citizens’	views	
on	public	policy,	law-making,	and	democratic	par-
ticipatory	decision-making.

Recent	 studies	 show	 that	most	 governments	 are	
still	 at	 the	first	 two	 stages	of	 e-Government	de-
velopment.13	 To	 be	 able	 to	 achieve	 higher	 devel-
opment	level	goals,	most	governments	should	re-
organise	completely.	Interestingly,	while	we	often	
emphasise	the	citizen-centric	aspect	of	e-Govern-
ment,	the	citizens	themselves	have	scarcely	been	
consulted	in	these	reform	processes.	In	the	era	of	
digitalisation,	 governments	 are	 looking	 for	ways	
to	 reorganise	 their	 public	 services	 to	 their	 citi-
zens,	integrating	information	and	communication	
technologies	–	which	should	ultimately	 result	 in	
better	services	for	citizens.

The	 computerisation	 of	 public	 administration	 is	
not	linked	merely	to	technological	advances,	but	
also	 to	 the	 concept	 of	 citizenship	 in	 its	 dynam-
ic	 form.	 Generally,	 e-Government	 policies	 have	
been	strongly	linked	to	a	citizen-centric	approach	
in	 government	 reform	 efforts.	 Over	 time,	 these	
efforts	have	evolved	into	something	more	ambi-
tious	–	transforming	from	a	tool	for	modernising	
government	to	a	strategic	approach	to	transform-
ing	 government	 from	 a	 citizen’s	 point	 of	 view.14 
Public	administration	in	the	offline	world	is	main-
ly	paper-based	and	supported	by	face-to-face	con-

tact.	 Traditionally,	 citizens	 get	 access	 to	 public	
services	based	on	filling	out	a	form,	submitting	a	
written	request	and	providing	official	documents	
(driving	 licence,	passport,	birth	certificate,	etc.).	
The	official	documents	serve	to	identify	the	citi-
zen	as	an	authorised	user	of	public	services	–	this	
verification	of	identity	lies	at	the	heart	of	govern-
ment	 service	provision.	Throughout	history,	 the	
authentication	 processes	 public	 administration	
bodies	use	have	remained	unchanged	–	showing	
an	official	document	at	one	end	of	 the	equation	
and	having	a	public	official	check	and	verify	the	
official	 document	 at	 the	 other	 end.	 If	we	 are	 to	
move	towards	becoming	e-citizens,	it	is	crucial	to	
find	a	way	to	secure	individual	identification	on-
line	 that	 is	 transparent,	unambiguously	demon-
strable,	durably	verifiable	and	above	all	–	secure.	

Most	 statistical	 data	 available	 only	 shows	 the	
quantitative	 side	 of	 things	 –	 the	 percentage	 of	
citizens	utilising	digital	public	services	–	but	the	
data	 fails	 to	delve	deeper	 to	 touch	on	 the	quali-
tative	 aspect	 of	 the	 behaviours	 of	 e-citizens.	 In	
general,	we	can	conclude	that	e-Government	ser-
vices	are	still	rather	limited	in	most	countries,	and	
in	 some	countries,	we	see	a	declining	 trend	 (e.g.	
Slovakia	2010	results	compared	to	2020).15	Survey	
results	also	show	that	although	a	large	part	of	the	
European	population	is	online	in	the	21st	century,	
still	a	relatively	small	proportion	of	internet	users	
make	use	of	e-Government	services	(11%).	

3. E-GOVERNMENT IN THE 

SLOVAK REPUBLIC

In	the	Slovak	Republic,	the	term	e-Government	is	
nowadays	commonly	used	in	legal	terminology	in	
a	theoretical	setting,	but	only	rarely	in	legal	acts.	
In	general,	the	Slovak	legislator	has	paid	virtually	
no	attention	to	the	proper	adoption	of	terminolo-
gy	and	the	unification	of	e-Government	terms	is	
sorely	 lacking.	 Terms	 in	 the	field	 of	 information	
and	 communication	 technology	 law	 are	 often	
adopted	into	the	Slovak	legal	order	with	phonet-
ic	versions	of	English	terms,	and	are	seldom	used	
in	actual	Slovak	terms	and/or	language.	The	first	
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attempt	at	a	unifying	explanation	was	the	Meth-
odological	Instruction	on	the	Use	of	Professional	
Terms	 in	 the	Field	of	 Informatisation	of	Society,	
issued	 by	 the	Ministry	 of	 Finance	 of	 the	 Slovak	
Republic	in	2006.16	The	original	idea	was	that	the	
Methodological	 Instruction	 should	 be	 regularly	
updated,	 however,	 this	 is	 yet	 to	 be	 done.	 Apart	
from	 the	 absence	 of	 a	 legal	 definition	 of	 e-Gov-
ernment,	 it	 is	 important	 to	 note	 that	 the	 term	
e-Government	 appears	 in	 many	 strategic	 docu-
ments	of	the	Government	of	the	Slovak	Republic	
dealing	 largely	 with	 the	 informatisation	 of	 so-
ciety,	 the	 informatisation	 of	 public	 administra-
tion	or	information	security.	The	Methodological	
Guideline	states	that	the	equivalents	to	the	term	
e-Government	 are	 mainly	 the	 terms	 e-govern-
ance,	electronic	government	and	electronic	public	
services.	The	term	e-Government	is	defined	as	the	
use	of	information	and	communication	technolo-
gies	online	in	public	administration,	coupled	with	
organisational	changes	and	new	skills	to	improve	
public	administration	services	and	the	application	
of	democratic	practices.

The	next	milestone	in	the	Slovak	Republic	was	the	
e-Government	Act	in	2013,17	which,	among	other	
things,	introduced	new	concepts	and	institutions	
into	our	 legal	order	and	 laid	 the	 foundations	 for	
the	legal	regulation	of	the	electronic	form	of	ex-
ercising	the	powers	of	public	authorities.	Strictly	
speaking,	 in	 terms	 of	 definition,	 even	 these	 two	
sources	are	not	in	alignment	with	what	e-Govern-
ment	is.	The	understanding	of	this	concept	is	sig-
nificantly	narrower	in	the	Methodological	Guide-
line,	compared	to	the	 legal	 regulation	defined	 in	
the	e-Government	Act.	The	primary	reason	being	
that	the	term	e-Government	cannot	be	narrowed	
down	 to	 the	 area	 of	 public	 administration	 only,	
according	to	the	Act	it	is	“the exercise of public au-
thority electronically”	and	it	also	includes	internal	
relations	and	internal	processes	of	public	authori-
ties	(e.g.	internal	decision-making	processes,	elec-
tronic	filing	and	record-keeping).	

The	e-Government	Act	 is	a	general	 legal	 regula-
tion	on	the	manner	of	exercising	public	authority	
in	electronic	form,	which	defines	the	related	legal	
institutions	and	aims	to	enable	the	electronic	ser-

vices	 of	 public	 authorities	 to	 be	 implemented	 in	
a	 uniform	manner.	 It	 is	 interesting	 to	 note	 that	
this	act	has	made	it	obligatory	to	exercise	public	
authority	electronically,	while	giving	citizens	the	
option	 of	 choosing	 the	 form	 of	 communication.	
To	accomplish	this	–	to	exercise	public	authority	
electronically	 –	 legal	 institutions	 such	 as	 elec-
tronic	 filing	 as	 well	 as	 electronic	mailboxes	 and	
electronic	 delivery	 are	 crucial	 for	 the	 regulation	
of	electronic	communication	with	state	and	local	
government	 authorities.	 The	 e-Government	 Act	
is	 the	first	 legal	 regulation	 in	 the	Slovak	Repub-
lic	that	codifies	electronic	communication	as	one	
of	the	main	forms	of	communication	with	public	
authorities	and	the	communication	of	public	au-
thorities	with	each	other,	 in	addition	to	the	very	
basic,	but	 so	 far	 still	 decisive	and	necessary,	pa-
per	format.	The	legal	regulation	for	the	exercise	of	
public	authority	by	electronic	means	prior	to	the	
e-Government	act	was	governed	in	a	large	number	
of	special	regulations,	and	in	many	proceedings	it	
has	been	completely	absent.	

Some	of	the	concepts	and	legal	institutions	regu-
lated	in	the	e-Government	Act	are	new	concepts	
and	occur	in	our	legal	order	for	the	very	first	time	–	
but	they	are	essential	for	the	full	exercise	of	public	
authority.	 Interestingly,	 Slovak	 law	 consistently	
distinguishes	between	the	concepts	of	electronic	
communication	and	electronic	official	communi-
cation.	The	essence	of	electronic	communication	
is	the	exchange	of	electronic	messages	containing	
electronic	documents	between	two	or	more	com-
municating	 entities.	 The	 Slovak	 e-Government	
Act	attaches	the	same	legal	effects	to	an	electron-
ic	filing	as	to	a	traditional	paper	filing.	Electronic	
filing	does	not	replace	the	methods	of	filing	under	
the	special	rules,	but	does	provide	that	if	an	elec-
tronic	filing	is	made	in	the	manner	provided	for	in	
the	e-Government	Act,	it	is	equal	to	filings	made	
under	the	special	rules.	

The	main	objective	of	the	e-Government	Act	was	
to	 create	 a	 legal	 environment	 to	 implement	 the	
exercise	 of	 public	 authority	 electronically	 and	
naturally	to	simplify,	speed	up	and	unify	commu-
nication	processes,	and	at	the	same	time	to	elim-
inate	the	unnecessary	fragmentation	of	the	legal	
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regulation	 in	 a	 number	 of	 existing	 legal	 regula-
tions	regarding	the	provision	of	electronic	servic-
es	by	public	authorities	to	citizens,	and	by	public	
authorities	 to	 each	 other	–	which	 in	 turn	would	
lead	 to	 increased	 transparency.	 The	 e-Govern-
ment	Act	created	a	functional	model	of	electronic	
public	 administration	 services.	 An	 integral	 part	
of	the	electronic	exercise	of	public	authority	was	
to	create	and	legally	ensure	functional	electronic	
mailboxes	with	the	aim	of	reducing	paper	use	and	
the	ability	to	convert	paper	 into	electronic	form,	
which	represents,	especially	for	citizens	and	busi-
nesses,	an	acceleration	of	processes	and	a	simplifi-
cation	of	administrative	tasks.	

While	 very	 important,	 the	Methodological	Guide-
line	and	the	e-Government	Act	were	not	 the	only	
sources	 of	 the	 public	 administration	 reform,	 the	
implementation	process	was	very	complex	and	was	
preceded	by	a	very	demanding	preparation	phase.	
The	 preparatory	 process	 required	 a	 strategic	 ap-
proach	 embracing	 all	 areas	 affected	 by	 the	 mere	
existence	 of	 e-Government.	 Therefore,	 the	 stra-
tegic	documents	were	–	and	are	 to	 this	day	–	ex-
tremely	 important,	 forming	 the	basis	 for	 building	
a	 well-functioning	 and	 efficient	 e-Government.	
In	 2008,	 the	 Government	 of	 the	 Slovak	 Republic	
approved	 two	 basic,	 strategic	 documents	 regard-
ing	 the	 informatisation	 of	 public	 administration	
(e-Government	Strategy	and	the	National	Concept	
of	 Public	Governance	 Informatisation).	 In	 2009,	 a	
more	detailed	discussion	of	objectives	arising	from	
these	 documents	 began.	 One	 of	 the	 fundamental	
strategic	documents	for	managing	the	informatisa-
tion	of	public	administration	in	the	Slovak	Repub-
lic	is	the	Strategy	for	the	Informatisation	of	Public	
Administration	 (also	known	as	 the	e-Government	
Strategy),18	which	defines	the	objectives	of	the	pro-
cess	for	introducing	e-Government	and	defines	the	
steps	leading	to	the	modernisation	of	public	admin-
istration	and	the	computerisation	of	its	services.	

The	 National	 Concept	 of	 Public	 Governance	 In-
formatisation	 (also	 known	 as	 the	 National	 Con-
cept	of	eGovernment)	introduces	a	new	approach	
to	 e-Government,	 especially	 by	 focusing	 on	 the	
digitalisation	 of	 administration	 service	 sections	
in	 line	 with	 objectively	 defined	 competencies	 of	

state	 administration	 and	 local	 self-government.	
According	 to	 this	 document,	 the	 application	 of	
the	principles	and	priorities	combined	with	pub-
lic	 administration	 information	 systems	 develop-
ment,	 in	 line	with	 integrated	 public	 administra-
tion	information	systems	architecture,	will	result	
in	a	qualitative	change	in	the	provision	of	public	
administration	services	to	the	public,	but	also	in	
administration	services	themselves.	

Both	 documents	 mentioned	 above	 are	 based	 on	
the	 best	 practices	 of	 informatisation	 and	 build-
ing	e-Government	in	other	EU	Member	States	and	
from	the	European	i2010	initiative,	which	enabled	
the	monitoring	and	comparison	of	the	Slovak	Re-
public	 in	 the	 European	 context.	 In	 2011	 another	
strategic	 document	 was	 approved,	 a	 Revision	 of	
the	Building	of	e-Government,	which	at	that	time	
did	not	aim	to	replace	the	existing	approved	stra-
tegic	documents	but	evaluated	the	practical	 level	
of	project	 implementation.	Both	 the	Government	
Strategy	and	the	National	Concept	of	2008	were	re-
visited	a	few	years	later.	The	Government	Strategy	
of	2008	was	revamped	in	the	form	of	the	Strategic	
Document	for	Digital	Growth	and	Next	Generation	
Access	Infrastructure,	which	defines	a	strategy	for	
further	 development	 of	 digital	 services	 and	 next	
generation	 access	 infrastructure	 in	 Slovakia	 and	
focuses	 on	 the	 fulfilment	 of	 the	 ex-ante	 condi-
tionalities	by	means	of	which	the	European	Union	
evaluates	 the	 readiness	 of	Member	 States	 to	 im-
plement	investment	priorities	of	their	choice.	The	
previous	 strategic	 document	 clearly	 takes	 a	 very	
systematic	approach	to	the	digitalisation	of	public	
administration,	whereas	in	2014	the	vision	is	much	
more	functional	and	citizen-oriented.	The	Strate-
gic	Document	contains	a	vision	of	e-Government	
development	 in	 Slovakia	 until	 2020	 and	 includes	
actions	 to	 move	 from	 the	 process	 of	 e-Govern-
ment	 development	 to	 a	 functioning	 information	
society,	 with	 public	 administration	 alone	 having	
smart	government	features.	Based	on	this	concept	
information	technologies	would	become	 inherent	
in	people’s	everyday	lives	and	an	essential	driver	of	
Slovakia’s	competitiveness.

In	this	period	of	2001-2018,	several	other	strategic	
documents	were	developed	and	action	plans	pre-
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pared,	yet	many	of	the	plans	did	not	progress	from	
the	planning	stage	and	have	not	been	implemented	
for	public	use.	In	comparison	with	other	EU	Mem-
ber	 States,	 the	 digital	 transformation	 of	 public	
administration	 was	 significantly	 lagging	 behind.	
Informatisation	was	not	completely	stagnant,	but	
the	improvements	were	being	rolled	out	at	a	much	
slower	rate	than	the	rest	of	the	EU	countries.	

2019	 reinvigorated	 the	 interest	 in	 digital	 trans-
formation	and	The	Strategy	of	the	Digital	Trans-
formation	of	Slovakia	was	published	with	a catchy	
subtitle	 –	 Strategy	 for	 transformation	 of	 Slova-
kia	into	a	successful	digital	country.19	It	set	forth	
the	 priorities	 in	 the	 context	 of	 the	 ongoing	 dig-
ital	 transformation	 of	 the	 economy	 and	 society	
in	 the	 Slovak	Republic.	 The	 Strategy	 accelerated	
ongoing	processes	 in	 terms	of	building	 the	digi-
tal	market	and	carrying	out	various	measures	that	
arose	from	the	most	recent	cross-sectoral	policies	
of	the	EU.	The	Strategy	also	reflected	on	the	stra-
tegic	materials	and	recommendations	of	interna-
tional	organisations	(EU,	OECD,	UN,	G7	and	G20)	
that	consider	digital	transformation	to	be	the	key	
to	 inclusive	and	sustainable	growth.20	The	Strat-
egy	 represents	 a	 key	 and	 decisive	 document	 for	
the	 Slovak	 Republic	 at	 the	 beginning	 of	 the	 21st 
century,	when	governments	all	over	the	world	are	
feeling	the	need	to	change	as	industrial	societies	
turn	into	information	societies.	This	Strategy	cov-
ers	the	period	from	2019	to	2030	and	it	has	been	
prepared	as	part	of	processes	–	already	launched	
and	partially	managed	–	of	 digitalisation,	 infor-
matisation	and	the	single	digital	market	agenda	of	
the	European	Union.	To	achieve	 these	goals,	 the	
Strategy	puts	 the	emphasis	primarily	on	current	
innovative	 technologies	 such	 as	 Artificial	 Intel-
ligence,	 Internet	 of	 Things,	 5G	 Technology,	 Big	
Data	and	Analytical	Data	Processing,	Blockchain	
and	 High-Performance	 Computing	 that	 should	
become	the	catalyst	of	economic	growth.	

These	 key	 technologies	 should	 be	 supported	 by	
the	government	in	the	following	areas:	
 - artificial	intelligence	and	blockchain,	which	are	
crucial	 in	 order	 to	use	 the	most	 revolutionary	
current	technologies;

 - data	and	privacy	protection,	necessary	for	cre-

ating	 a	 functioning	 data	 economy	where	 con-
sumer	rights	are	ensured;

 - high-performance	 computing	 and	 quantum	
computing;

 - next	generation	fixed	and	mobile	networks	to	al-
low	Slovakia	to	get	access	to	high-speed	broad-
band	connections,	extension	of	NGA	technolo-
gies	to	transfer	data	quickly	and	seamlessly;	

 - 5G	networks	 to	 support	 autonomous	and	 con-
nected	 mobility	 and	 smart	 transport	 systems	
with	massive	utilisation	expected	in	the	future;

 - the	Internet	of	Things	(IoT),	in	particular	in	the	
context	 of	 education.	 In	 fact,	 various	 primary	
and	secondary	 school	and	university	curricula	
in	 Slovakia	 have	 already	 been	 extended	 with	
matters	concerning	the	Internet	of	Things.21

This	wind	of	 change	also	meant	a  transformation	
of	 digital	 administration	 legislation	 and	 in	 2019,	
Act	No.	95/2019	Coll.	on	Information	Technology	in	
Public	Administration22	entered	into	force	replacing	
the	former	Act	on	information	systems	in	public	ad-
ministration.23	The	new	legislation	brought	a very	
significant	 systemic	change	 into	 the	management	
of	 information	 technologies	 in	 public	 administra-
tion.	This	meant	 the	 creation	of	 some	new	public	
offices,	 as	well	 as	 expanding	 the	 competencies	 of	
some	existing	public	offices.	 It	 is	pretty	clear	 that	
the	efforts	started	in	2019	were	not	left	merely	on	
the	planning	table,	but	the	government	took	imme-
diate	steps	towards	implementing	them	as	well.	As	
an	example,	the	Ministry	of	Finance	of	the	Slovak	
Republic	approved	a	feasibility	study	for	the	creation	
of	an	eInvoicing	information	system,	which	would	
offer	a user-friendly	interface	facilitating	the	issu-
ing,	 sending	 and	 receiving	 of	 electronic	 invoices.	
Another	significant	development	was	the	practical	
implementation	of	Regulation	(EU)	No	910/2014	on	
electronic	identification	and	trust	services	for	elec-
tronic	 transactions	 in	 the	 internal	market	 (eIDAS	
Regulation)24	 which	 was	 adopted	 on	 23	 July	 2014	
to	provide	a	predictable	regulatory	environment	to	
enable	secure	and	seamless	electronic	interactions	
between	businesses,	citizens	and	public	bodies.	The	
electronic	identification	card	is	intended	to	serve	as	
a	means	 for	 ensuring	 unambiguous	 identification	
and	guaranteed	authentication	of	natural	persons.	
The	means	of	electronic	identification	is	being	used	
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for	electronic	services	provided	by	public	adminis-
tration,	but	also	for	electronic	services	provided	by	
other	organisations	or	 institutions	at	 the	national	
or	supranational	level.	The	introduction	of	the	elec-
tronic	identification	card	places	the	Slovak	Republic	
among	countries	such	as	Austria,	Finland,	Estonia,	
Belgium,	etc.	In	2019	Slovakia	launched	an	option	
to	log	into	online	public	services	with	an	ID	or	resi-
dence	card	for	foreign	nationals	as	well.	

It	is	clear	that	the	government	has	moved	on	from	
providing	action	plans	and	stepped	onto	a	path	of	
action.	Five	priority	areas	have	been	identified	by	
the	government	to	focus	on	in	the	run-up	to	2030,	
these	are:	Economy,	Society	and	Education,	Public	
Administration,	Territorial	Development,	and	Sci-
ence,	Research	and	Innovation.	As	mentioned	be-
fore,	Slovakia	has	been	at	the	tail	end	of	the	digi-
tal	transformation,	but	if	the	very	ambitious	plans	
laid	out	in	the	past	years	are	fulfilled,	it	would	be	
able	to	transform	Slovakia	by	2030	into	a	modern	
country	 with	 a	 knowledge-based	 data	 economy	
and	very	efficient	public	administration.	Naturally,	
the	Covid-19	pandemic	forced	many	governments	
to	accelerate	the	process	of	digital	transformation	
and	Slovakia	was	not	exempt	from	this.	We	are	at	
the	brink	of	an	opportunity	to	hop	on	the	digital	
bandwagon	and	include	Slovakia	among	the	digi-
tal	leaders	by	2030,	making	the	country	one	of	the	
top	digital	states	worthy	of	following.

4. CONCLUSION

E-Government	 has	 become	 one	 of	 the	most	 im-
portant	 phenomena	 of	 public	 administration	 in	
the	21st	century.	Since	it	is	strongly	linked	to	com-
puter	 technology	 it	 requires	 special	 regulations,	
which,	however,	 are	 still	necessarily	 intertwined	
with	 the	 regulation	of	 traditional	 institutions	 of	
public	 administration.	 In	 the	 21st	 century,	 infor-
mation	technology	can	create	the	government	of	

the	future,	the	citizen-centric	electronic	govern-
ment.	 E-Governments	 have	 the	 opportunity	 to	
overcome	the	hurdles	of	time,	distance	and	state	
borders	 to	 perform	 public	 services	 in	 a	 truly	 ef-
ficient	 and	 transparent	 manner.	 Undoubtedly,	
smaller	 countries	 with	 smaller	 budgets	 do	 have	
a	 certain	 disadvantage	 in	 this	 area	–	 just	 like	 it	
was	 presented	 in	 the	 case	 of	 the	 Slovak	 Repub-
lic.	 Budgetary	 and	 operational	 constraints	 often	
place	these	countries	at	the	tail	end	of	the	digital	
transformation,	therefor	a	strong	strategy	to	im-
plement	 modern	 public	 administration	 practices	
is	needed	in	these	countries.	Slovakia	has	decided	
to	step	on	this	road,	although	it	is	too	early	to	say	
if	it	will	become	the	land	of	the	envisioned	digital	
administration	by	2030.	

In	 recent	 years,	 we	 have	 increasingly	 been	 sur-
rounded	by	information	and	communication	tech-
nologies,	which	are	experiencing	an	ever-increas-
ing	boom,	bringing	 fundamental	 changes	 to	our	
lives	and	our	view	of	the	world	around	us.	Credit	
and	debit	 cards,	mobile	phones,	 televisions,	per-
sonal	 computers	 and	 many	 other	 conveniences	
of	 the	 modern	 world	 have	 become	 completely	
commonplace	 for	us.	The	penetration	of	new	 in-
formation	 and	 communication	 technologies	 into	
all	 levels	 of	 social	 life	 is	 what	 is	 fundamentally	
changing	our	society	–	and	this	naturally	includes	
communication	with	public	authorities.	The	Euro-
pean	Union	is	taking	many	steps	to	make	the	most	
effective	use	of	the	changes	brought	about	by	the	
information	society.	The	European	Union’s	priori-
ty	in	the	field	of	e-Government	is	not	only	to	sup-
port	the	development	of	electronic	public	admin-
istration	services	in	the	individual	Member	States,	
but	the	direction	of	these	activities	carried	out	by	
the	 individual	 Member	 States	 towards	 ensuring	
the	interoperability	of	these	services,	which	is	an	
essential	 prerequisite	 for	 achieving	 the	 priority	
objective	 of	 building	 cross	 border	 pan-European	
public	administration	services.	
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Abstract: The year 2020 will mainly be associated in world his-

tory with the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic. The shut-

down of the economies of nation states and other measures 

taken to prevent the spread of the dangerous contagious dis-

ease of COVID-19 have caused considerable (and not only) eco-

nomic problems for states as well as for individuals. It is there-

fore clear that this situation will also affect public budgets, 

both in terms of revenue and expenditure (e.g. the state incurs 

higher expenditures to compensate for the adverse effects of 

the pandemic on the private sector). The situation will certainly 

be a basis for reflection and reassessment of the current tax 

system, and it is possible that its impact will contribute (among 

other things) to the introduction of new taxes, the essence of 

which could be based on the digital economy. The paper deals 

with this issue, in which the authors set themselves the goal 

of verifying the hypothesis of whether the COVID-19 disease 

pandemic will be a stimulus for the introduction of so-called 

digital taxes.

Keywords: Tax, tax law, digital tax, virtual currency, digital ser-

vices tax, COVID-19

INTRODUCTION

The	 world	 is	 currently	 facing	 an	 enemy	 causing	
far-reaching	 consequences	 in	 all	 spheres	 of	 life.	
This	 enemy	 is	 the	 infectious	 disease	 COVID-19,	
caused	 by	 a	 coronavirus	 called	 SARS-CoV-2.2 
Without	 explaining	 at	 this	 point	what	 this	 viral	
infection	is,	and	how	it	manifests	itself,	we	must	
say	that	this	is	a	global	situation	which	humanity	
has	not	yet	faced	in	modern	history	in	such	a	neg-
ative	dimension.

The	global	aspect	also	emphasises	that	the	World	
Health	Organization	 has	 identified	 COVID-19	 as	
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a	pandemic.3	The	negative	health	aspects	of	this	
pandemic	are	the	most	important,	of	course,	but	
this	 disease	has	 also	 indirectly	 and	 significantly	
affected	other	areas,	in	particular	national	econ-
omies,	which	have	taken	(and	are	taking)	various	
measures	to	prevent	the	spread	of	the	dangerous	
human	infectious	disease	COVID-19	and	mitigate	
the	consequences	caused	by	it.

Measures	have	been	taken	by	different	countries	
at	different	intervals,	as	well	as	in	different	forms,	
from	the	complete	closure	of	economies	to	less-in-
tensive	measures	that	have	not	affected	individu-
als	on	a	large	scale.	The	governments	of	individ-
ual	 states	did	not	 shy	away	 from	closing	borders	
either,	which	caused	problems	for	open	economies	
such	as	the	Slovak	Republic,	whose	GDP	is	largely	
made	up	of	exports	to	other	countries.

The	lack	of	funds	does	not	cause	problems	only	on	
the	part	of	natural	persons	or	 legal	persons,	but	
also	on	the	part	of	states	that	lose	enormous	tax	
receipts,	 which	 form	 the	 revenue	 part	 of	 public	
budgets.	On	 the	other	hand,	 it	 is	 the	 states	 that	
incur	 higher	 costs	 in	 dealing	 with	 the	 adverse	
consequences	of	the	COVID-19	pandemic.

The	situation	will	certainly	provide	a	basis	for	re-
flection	and	reassessment	of	current	tax	systems,	
while	it	is	possible	that	its	impact	will	contribute	
(among	other	things)	to	the	introduction	of	new	
taxes,	the	essence	of	which	could	be	based	on	the	
digital	economy.	This	paper	deals	with	the	men-
tioned	issue,	in	which	the	authors	set	themselves	
the	 goal	 of	 verifying	 the	 hypothesis	 of	whether	
the	COVID-19	pandemic	will	 be	 (and	whether	 it	
can	be)	a	stimulus	for	introducing	so-called	dig-
ital taxes.

To	 achieve	 this	 goal	 and	 verify	 the	 established	
hypothesis,	we	used	several	methods	of	writing	
scientific	papers,	but	especially	analysis,	to	assess	
the	 situation	 caused	by	COVID-19;	 this	 allowed	
us	to	formulate	specific	conclusions	in	relation	to	
the	 researched	 issues	and	 to	a	 lesser	extent	 the	
method	 of	 comparison	 and	 description.	 There-
fore,	 the	 very	 introduction	 of	 tax	 instruments	
mentioned	 in	 the	 article	 can	 be	 a	 unique	 op-

portunity	 to	 create	 and	 introduce	new	 forms	of	
EU-budget	 own	 resources	 that	 could	 be	 eligible	
to	meet	 all	 the	 evaluation	 criteria	 for	 such	EU-
budget	own	resources	and	could	be	 in	 line	with	
current	EU	policies.

We	would	also	like	to	start	by	saying	that	although	
the	 paper	was	 created	 during	 the	 ongoing	COV-
ID-19	pandemic,	the	title	of	the	paper	corresponds	
to	our	intention	to	address	possible	developments	
after	it	ends,	with	an	emphasis	on	tax	law	and	its	
links	with	the	digital	economy.

BRIEFLY ABOUT THE ECONOMIC 

CONSEQUENCES OF THE 

COVID-19 PANDEMIC

After	the	partial	stabilisation	of	the	health	situa-
tion	in	society	in	2020,	states	began	to	address	the	
socio-economic	impacts	of	the	pandemic	too,	and	
the	measures	 that	 the	 states	 had	 to	 take.	 Their	
responses	to	stimulus	measures	have	been	adopt-
ed	at	different	intervals	and	to	different	extents,	
and	 the	economic	consequences	vary	depending	
on	that.

Even	though	economic	reactions	have	been	rapid	
in	some	cases,	the	economies	of	all	Member	States	
will	surely	face	a	slump	of	historical	proportions.	
According	 to	previous	and	present	 forecasts,	 the	
recession	should	affect	the	economies	of	all	Mem-
ber	States	of	the	European	Union	(hereinafter	also	
referred	to	as	the	“EU”).

In	this	sense,	the	Commission’s	statement	can	be	
highlighted:	 “The EU executive expects the euro-
zone economy to decline by a record 7.75 percent in 
2020 and to grow by 6.25 percent in 2021.”4	It	is	also	
interesting	to	note	that	the	forecasts	for	EU	eco-
nomic	 growth	 are	 currently	 9	 percentage	 points	
lower	than	in	the	autumn	2019	forecast.5

One	of	the	EU’s	initial	responses	was	the	commu-
nication	from	the	Commission	of	13	March	2020	-	
Coordinated	economic	response	to	the	COVID-19	
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outbreak,6	which	projected	a	1%	drop	 in	GDP	for	
2020,	 without	 ruling	 out	 a	 more	 unfavourable	
economic	development	of	the	pandemic.	The	cri-
sis	caused	by	the	coronavirus	is	compared	to	the	
economic	and	financial	crisis	of	2008	in	terms	of	
its	economic	consequences.

The	next	 step	at	 the	EU	 level	was	activating	 the	
so-called	 general	 escape	 clause	 (hereinafter	 also	
referred	to	as	the	“Clause”),	as	part	of	the	commu-
nication	 from	 the	Commission	on	 the	 activation	
of	 the	 general	 escape	 clause	of	 the	 Stability	 and	
Growth	Pact	 of	 20	March	2020.7	A	 clause	within	
the	meaning	of	the	relevant	provisions	of	Council	
Regulation	(EC)	No	1466/97,8	Council	Regulation	
(EC)	No	1467/979	facilitates	the	possibility	of	coor-
dinating	the	budgetary	policies	of	the	EU	Member	
States	in	times	of	rapid	economic	downturn.

In	 addition	 to	 the	 aforementioned	 transnational	
response,	 the	 Council	 for	 Budget	 Responsibility	
of	 the	 Slovak	 Republic	 (hereinafter	 “CBR”)	 pre-
pared	 a	 paper	 in	 2020	 entitled	 “Quantification of 
measures to mitigate the effects of the spread of the 
infectious disease COVID-19”,	which	 captures	 the	
impact	of	the	COVID-19	pandemic	on	the	Slovak	
economy.	This	document	will	be	continuously	up-
dated	with	new	information	available	on	econom-
ic	development	as	well	as	administrative	data	and	
the	costs	associated	with	pandemic	developments,	
the	amount	of	which	will	depend	on	government	
measures.

The	 CBR	 estimates	 that	 in	 the	 Slovak	 Republic,	
the	economy	will	decline	by	10.3%	in	2020.10	The	
decline	 is	not	definitive	and	depends	directly	on	
the	development	of	the	epidemiological	situation	
in	the	Slovak	Republic	and	on	the	development	in	
the	countries	that	are	important	trading	partners.	
In	view	of	this,	the	CBR	cannot	currently	forecast	
further	economic	development	accurately.

It	should	be	added	that	despite	the	fact	the	situ-
ation	 was	 quite	 stable	 upon	 processing	 the	 CBR	
material,	at	the	time	of	writing	this	paper	the	ep-
idemiological	 situation	 in	 the	 Slovak	Republic	 is	
deteriorating	 significantly	 and	 other	 restrictive	
measures	have	been	 taken,	which	will	affect	our	

economy.	In	addition,	further	restrictive	measures	
can	be	expected.

One	 directly	 related	 issue	 is	 the	 impact	 of	 the	
pandemic	 on	 tax	 revenues	 in	 2020,	 which	 by	
their	nature	 represent	 the	most	 significant	 rev-
enue	 of	 the	 state	 budget.	 The	 current	 negative	
development	 can	 therefore	 be	 demonstrated	 by	
the	following	example.	Act	no.	468/2019	Coll.	on	
the	state	budget	for	2020	as	amended	by	Section	
1(1)	 in	 the	first	sentence	with	effect	 from	5	Au-
gust		2020	stipulates	that:	“The total revenues of 
the state budget for 2020 shall be budgeted at EUR 
14,366,446,802”.	 Annex	 no.	 1	 to	 said	 Act	 with	
effect	from	5	August	2020	specifies	the	estimat-
ed	 tax	 revenues	 that	 total	 EUR	11,546,644,000,	
which	in	percentage	terms	represents	80.37%	of	
the	total	expected	revenues.	The	severity	of	the	
overall	 situation	 is	 illustrated	 by	 the	 fact	 that	
when	budgeting	revenues	before	the	amendment	
to	 the	 law	 in	question	 took	effect	 (i.e.	 from	 the	
period	 before	 5	 August	 2020),	much	 higher	 tax	
revenues	were	 assumed.	 Pursuant	 to	 the	 previ-
ous	 regulation,	 the	 provision	 of	 Section	 1(1)	 of	
the	first	sentence	of	Act	no.	468/2019	Coll.	on	the	
state	budget	for	2020	stipulated:	“The total reve-
nues of the state budget for 2020 shall be budgeted 
at EUR 15,792,695,566”,	 and	 thus	 the	 revenues	
for	2020	were	budgeted	or	 	expected	at	a	higher	
amount,	 namely	 EUR	 1,426,248,764	 more.	 Ac-
cording	to	Annex	no.	1	effective	until	the	adopt-
ed	 amendment	 to	 the	 law,	 tax	 revenues	 of	 EUR	
12,817,470,000	were	assumed	from	this,	and	thus	
the	revenue	from	tax	revenues	for	2020	was	orig-
inally	to	be	EUR	1,270,826,000	higher.

According	to	the	CBR	estimate,	the	negative	im-
pact	of	the	COVID-19	pandemic	on	taxes	and	lev-
ies	in	2020	is	estimated	at	EUR	3,511	million.11	The	
largest	shortfalls	will	particularly	be	in	the	area	of	
income-related	tax	revenues,	namely	personal	in-
come	tax	and	corporate	income	tax,	but	also	VAT	
as	an	indirect	general	excise	duty.

It	 is	 therefore	 natural	 that	 individual	 states,	 in-
cluding	the	Slovak	Republic,	will	be	forced	to	seek	
certain	conceptual	solutions.	It	should	be	pointed	
out	in	this	context	that	EU	leaders	agreed	on	21	July	
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2020	on	the	so-called	comprehensive	package	of	up	
to	EUR	1,824.3	billion.	This	package	includes	both	
a	 multiannual	 financial	 framework	 (also	 known	
as	the	“MFF”)	and	an	EU	Next	Generation	instru-
ment.12	However,	in	this	article	we	will	focus	on	the	
potential	tax	revenues	that	are	related	to	and	asso-
ciated	with	the	digital	economy,	without	going	into	
a	more	detailed	discussion	of	the	EU’s	comprehen-
sive	package,	its	assumptions	and	conclusions.

POTENTIAL COMPENSATORY 

TAX INSTRUMENTS IN THE 

CONTEXT OF THE DIGITAL 

ECONOMY

All	the	countries	concerned	will	have	to	deal	with	
the	consequences	of	 the	COVID-19	pandemic,	 in	
particular	 with	 regard	 to	 public	 revenue	 short-
falls.	There	are	 several	possible	 solutions,	which	
we	will	explain	briefly.	Despite	the	fact	that	states	
have	different	compensatory	instruments	availa-
ble	in	different	areas	(e.g.	compensatory	measures	
in	the	social	field,	 in	the	economic	field,	etc.),	 in	
this	article	we	will	limit	ourselves	to	potential	tax	
instruments	only.

Through	 their	 normative	 activities,	 states	 influ-
ence	 individual	 elements	 of	 tax	 law	 relations,13 
but	at	the	same	time	they	are	also	entitled	to	in-
troduce	new	taxes	and	fees.14	This	right	gives	the	
possibility	for	states	to	react	promptly	to	the	situ-
ation	and	to	take	appropriate	measures	in	the	field	
of	tax	law.

It	is	the	Industrial	Revolution	4.0	(or	even	the	Dig-
ital	 Revolution)	 that	 represents	 a	 relatively	 new	
process	in	our	lives	and	at	the	same	time	provides	
opportunities	from	the	point	of	view	of	states	to	
compensate	 for	 the	 adverse	 effects	 of	 the	 COV-
ID-19	pandemic.	Within	the	legal	system,	the	dig-
ital	 revolution	has	 also	 affected	 tax	 law	and	has	
brought,	 brings	 and	will	 bring	many	 changes	 in	
the	future	due	to	a	new	and	innovative	view	of	life,	
work	and	mutual	communication.

It	is	true	that	technological	progress	may,	in	some	
respects,	signify	a	threat	to	the	state,	but	on	the	
other	hand	it	is	also	a	challenge	and	an	opportu-
nity	 to	 seek	 and	find	new	ways	 to	 secure	higher	
public	budget	revenues.	In	our	view,	technological	
progress	in	the	post-COVID-19	period	represents	
a	challenge	and	an	opportunity	to	compensate	for	
the	public	revenue	shortfalls	we	mentioned	in	the	
previous	text.

However,	 several	questions	arise	 in	 this	context.	
Is	 it	more	 appropriate	 to	 introduce	new	 taxes	or	
maintain	existing	tax	instruments	that	would	be	
subject	 to	 the	 reform	 process?	 Should	 these	 be	
unilateral	models,	models	within	the	EU,	or	inter-
national	models	of	 taxation	 for	 the	digital	econ-
omy	 beyond	 the	 borders	 of	 the	 EU?	 There	 is	 no	
doubt	that	these	are	very	difficult	and	complicat-
ed	issues,	and	we	are	aware	that	it	is	necessary	to	
initiate	 and	 carry	 out	 professional	 and	 scientific	
consultations	on	these	issues	across	society.

In	our	view,	these	are	the	key	areas	that	could	be	
identified	in	the	context	of	taxation	for	the	digital	
economy	(and	which	should	be	given	more	atten-
tion	by	tax	law	science),	namely:
 - taxation	of	digital	services,15

 - taxation	of	the	shared	economy16 and
 - taxation	of	virtual	currencies.17

From	these	areas,	the	taxation	of	digital	services	
is	 an	 increasingly	 discussed	 issue	 at	 the	 nation-
al	level,	but	also	at	the	European	level,	yet	so	far	
states	have	not	found	a	consensus	for	it,	which	we	
discuss	in	the	next	part	of	this	paper	with	an	em-
phasis	 on	 the	 general	 theoretical	 background	 of	
the	issue.

DIGITAL TAX - CONCEPT, 

SUBSTANCE AND SPECIFIC 

TYPES

One	 of	 the	 basic	 tasks	 and	 goals	 of	 the	 science	
of	 tax	 law	 is	also	 the	elaboration	of	 the	 relevant	
terminology	(and	its	constant	updating),	which	is	
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used	in	tax	law	and	is	associated	with	tax	law	is-
sues,	or	which	is	used	by	the	professional	as	well	
as	by	the	lay	public.	The	digital	economy	also	in-
troduces	new	terms,	which	are	often	used	in	var-
ious	 senses.	There	may	be	 fundamental	 reserva-
tions	 about	 this	 incorrect	 ambiguous	 perception	
of	concepts.	We	therefore	consider	it	a	necessary	
and	current	task	of	 the	science	of	 tax	 law	to	pay	
due	attention	to	the	concept	of	digital tax.

In	this	part	we	will	focus	on	the	concept	of	digital	
tax	and	on	 identifying	 its	position	 in	 the	 theory	
of	tax	law.	The	digital	tax	as	such	is	intrinsically	
linked	to	the	taxation	of	the	digital	economy,	and	
therefore	its	definition	and	inclusion	will	also	be	
important	 for	 a	proper	understanding	of	 the	 ex-
amination	of	problematic	aspects	of	 taxation	re-
garding	 the	above-mentioned	phenomena	 in	 the	
digital	economy.

To	consolidate	the	content	of	the	digital tax	con-
cept	properly,	it	is	necessary	to	define	the	concept	
of tax,	which	will	be	the	starting	point	for	the	term	
digital tax.	According	to	the	definition	of	Prof.	V.	
Babčák,18	 tax	 can	 be	 described	 as	 “(...) a non-re-
fundable monetary payment, which is imposed by a 
law or on the basis of a law to cover state or other 
public needs, usually at a predetermined amount and 
due date.”19	 The	 authors	want	 to	 emphasise	 that	
there	 are	 several	 variations	 on	 the	 definition	 of	
this	concept	in	question,	with	none	of	them	claim-
ing	to	be	absolutely	and	irrefutably	complete.

The	quoted	definition	of	the	concept	of	tax	creates	
a	certain	basis	and	boundaries	for	the	conceptual	
definition	of	digital tax,	while	respecting	the	pe-
culiarities	associated	with	it.	The digital tax rep-
resents	a	kind	of	scientific	concept,	or	construct,	
which,	 not	 only	 for	 the	 purposes	 of	 this	 article,	
constitutes	a	sub-category	of	tax	itself.	We	see	the	
need	for	a	conceptual	definition	of	digital tax espe-
cially	in	connection	with	the	massive	increase	in	
the	reach	and	importance	of	the	digital	economy	
in	relation	to	traditional	business	models.

The	term	digital tax	 is	a	collective	label	for	one’s	
own	tax	liability	as	an	intrinsic	component	of	the	
content	of	a	tax-legal	relationship,	the	subject	of	

which	 covers	digital	phenomena	 (including	digi-
tal	services,	shared	economy,	virtual	currency,	or	
other	phenomena).

From	the	mentioned	research	it	is	possible	to	de-
rive	 certain	 defining	 features	 of	 the	 digital tax,	
which	can	be	determined	as	follows:
 - it	 is	 one’s	 own	 tax	 liability	 (obligatory,	
non-equivalent,	 non-refundable,	 non-purpose	
and,	 in	 principle,	 a	 regularly	 recurring	 pay-
ment),	and

 - the	 objects	 of	 the	 tax	 are	 phenomena	 with	 a	
digital nature.

In	view	of	the	above,	the	digital tax	can	therefore	
be	 defined	 as	 a monetary	 payment	 of	 a	 non-re-
fundable	nature,	which	will	be	imposed	on	taxable	
objects	of	a	digital	nature	by	a	law	or	on	the	basis	
of	a	law	to	cover	state	or	other	public	needs,	usual-
ly	at	a	predetermined	amount	and	due	date.

We	believe	it	is	necessary	to	contribute	to	the	pre-
cision	and	correct	identification	of	taxable	objects	
(content,	teleological	determination,	etc.)	via	the	
members	 of	 the	 scientific	 community,	 and	 it	 is	
necessary	to	discuss	this	issue	at	this	level,	which	
could	lead,	last	but	not	least,	to	improving	the	rel-
evant	tax	as	well	as	non-tax	legislation	and	elim-
inating	 various	 interpretation	 and	 legal	 applica-
tion	problems.

The	need	to	clarify	the	term	digital tax	can	also	be	
demonstrated	using	 the	 following	example,	when,	
in	our	opinion,	this	term	was	used	incorrectly	and	
its	 content	was	 narrowed.	 The	 term	digital	 tax	 is	
used	 mainly	 (almost	 exclusively)	 in	 the	 media	 in	
connection	with	the	taxation	of	digital	services,	and	
the	digital	tax	is	presented	to	the	public	with	such	
limitations,	which	in	our	opinion	is	not	correct.

For	example,	in	the	Czech	Republic	the	term	dig-
ital	tax	was	used	incorrectly	at	least	in	the	media	
and	 demonstrably	 also	 by	 authorised	 persons	 –	
employees	of	the	Ministry	of	Finance	of	the	Czech	
Republic	 and	 by	 professional	 persons.	 Evidence	
of	this	 incorrect	practice	is	the	digital	tax	desig-
nation	used	in	the	presentation	of	the	legislative	
process	 for	 a	 legal	 act	 with	 the	 following	 exact	
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wording:	 the	Digital Services Tax Act	 (which,	 as	
the	name	 suggests,	 should	 regulate	 the	 taxation	
of	digital	services	only).20	However,	digital	tax,	as	
derived	 from	 its	 definition,	 is	 a	 broader	 concept	
and	includes	or	it	applies	to	a	wider	range	of	tax-
able	objects,	and	thus	not	only	to	digital	services	
that	the	Czech	legislator	wants	to	tax.

In	the	remaining	part	of	the	article,	we	will	limit	
our	interpretation	to	the	tax	on	digital	services	and	
at	the	same	time	we	look	at	the	current	state	of	EU	
and	Slovak	legislation,	while	not	forgetting	other	
potential	directions	of	initiatives	in	this	area.

TAX ON DIGITAL SERVICES - 

CONCEPT, CURRENT STATE OF 

UNION LEGISLATION, SLOVAK 

LEGISLATION AND OTHER 

POTENTIAL DIRECTIONS

The	tax	instrument	with	probably	the	greatest	po-
tential	to	secure	the	revenue	side	of	national	budg-
ets	is	the	Digital	Services	Tax	(DST).	This	should	
be	a	response	to	new	business	models	that	do	not	
require	a	 real,	physical	presence,	but	 their	exist-
ence	depends	on	the	so-called	digital	presence.

With	regard	to	digital services,	these	can	be	char-
acterised	 as	 follows:	 “(…) ‘digital services’ means 
services which are delivered over the internet or an 
electronic network and the nature of which renders 
their supply essentially automated and involving 
minimal human intervention, and impossible to en-
sure in the absence of information technology (...)”.21 
This	is	the	definition	of	digital	services	within	the	
meaning	 of	 the	 Proposal	 for	 a	Council	Directive	
(EU)	 laying	down	 rules	 relating	 to	 the	corporate	
taxation	 of	 a	 significant	 digital	 presence	 {SWD	
(2018)	81	final}	-	{SWD	(2018)	82	final}	of	21	March	
2018	(hereinafter	also	referred	to	as	the	“DST Pro-
posal”),	which	also	contains	a	demonstrative	cal-
culation	of	the	services	that	can	be	subsumed	un-
der	digital	services.	For	example,	the	provision	of	

digitised	products	 in	general,	 including	software	
and	its	modifications	or	innovations,	services	en-
suring	or	supporting	the	presence	of	businesses	or	
individuals	on	the	electronic	network,	site,	servic-
es	automatically	generated	by	a	computer	via	the	
internet	or	electronic	network	in	response	to	spe-
cific	data	entered	by	the	customer,	etc.).

Another	issue	related	to	the	conceptual	definition	
of	a	tax	on	digital	services	is	its	potential	classifi-
cation	within	the	tax	system,	in	particular	regard-
ing	its	possible	classification	in	terms	of	the	meth-
od	of	direct	taxation	and	indirect	taxation.	This	is	
one	of	the	historically	oldest	classification	criteria,	
for	which	the	answers	to	questions	(important	for	
their	 classification)	 regarding	 the	 transfer	of	 the	
tax	burden,	the	tax	collection	technique	and	the	
method	of	tax	imposition	are	decisive.

At	present,	it	is	not	possible	to	clearly	answer	the	
question	 raised,	 and	 the	 DST	 classification	 will	
also	depend	on	the	determination	of	tax	technol-
ogy	within	the	 framework	of	supranational	 legal	
regulations,	or	the	legal	regulations	of	the	specific	
state	in	the	relevant	tax	laws	governing	the	taxa-
tion	of	digital	services.

The	 current	 legislation,	 including	 tax	 legislation	
in	the	Slovak	Republic,	does	not	reflect	all	the	new	
phenomena	of	the	digital	economy	(with	some	ex-
ceptions,	 such	 as	 taxation	 of	 income	 associated	
with	 the	 implementation	 of	 relationships	within	
virtual	 currencies,22	 or	 taxation	 of	 the	 so-called	
shared	 economy,23	 however,	 the	 completeness	 of	
the	legal	regulation	of	these	areas	is,	in	our	opin-
ion,	insufficient	in	the	Slovak	Republic	and	it	could	
be	evaluated	in	a	separate	article).	Digital	services	
are	no	exception.	The	current	legislation	requires	
a	reassessment	of	the	basic	principles	of	taxation24 
and	a	necessary	 and	 logical	 consideration	of	 the	
fact	 that	 taxation	 should	 take	place	where	 value	
and	profit	are	actually	generated.

With	regard	to	the	taxation	of	digital	services,	re-
cent	initiatives	are	taking	place	at	the	level	of	the	
Organisation	for	Economic	Co-operation	and	De-
velopment,	 at	 EU	 and	national	 level,	 although	 it	
is	true	that	COVID-19	and	its	consequences	have	
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paralysed	the	work	of	all	these	actors	on	this	issue.

The	EU’s	initiatives	in	the	field	of	digital	economy	
taxation	have	so	far	made	no	major	changes	since	
the	 beginning	 of	 discussions	 in	 September	 2017	
held	 in	 Tallinn,	 organised	 by	 the	Council	 in	 co-
operation	with	the	Commission	(subsequently,	in	
December	of	the	same	year,	the	Council	approved	
its	contribution	to	international	discussion).	It	 is	
important	to	note	that	the	related	legislative	pro-
posals	of	March	2018	have	not	been	met	with	un-
derstanding	by	all	Member	States	within	 the	EU	
and	have	not	yet	been	adopted.

In	 principle,	 however,	 it	 remains	 the	 case	 that	
states	or	selected	international	organisations	are	
considering	three	options	for	addressing	the	issue	
of	taxation	of	digital	services,	namely	in	the	fol-
lowing	wording	and	scope:	
1)	maintaining	the	status quo,	which	would	mean	

keeping	digital	services	out	of	the	scope	of	tax	
regulation	and	outside	the	burden	of	such	digi-
tal	services	with	one’s	own	tax	liability,	or

2)	taxation	of	digital	services	to	a	limited	extent,	
i.e.	 taxing	 only	 selected	 digital	 services	 (e.g.	
digital	advertising),	or

3)	taxation	of	 digital	 services	 in	 general	without	
reducing	the	tax	burden	to	selected	digital	ser-
vices	only.25

Although	the	conceptual	solution	has	proved	im-
possible	 in	 the	 past,	 the	 existence	 of	 the	 COV-
ID-19	pandemic	will,	in	our	view,	be	a	factor	that	
will	speed	up	thinking	about	digital	services	tax-
ation.	 This	will	 lead	 to	 a	 potential	 consensus	 at	
transnational	level,	after	the	worst	and	most	seri-
ous	consequences	of	the	COVID-19	pandemic,	and	
precisely	 in	 connection	with	 the	 fastest	 possible	
restoration	of	the	economic	performance	of	states	
and	 ensuring	 the	 highest	 possible	 tax	 revenues.	
The	transnational	level	of	regulation	in	this	area	
is	particularly	appropriate	because	unilateral	solu-
tions	pose	a	risk	in	terms	of	very	possibly	creating	
barriers	to	trade	in	the	European	single	market.

As	 for	 the	 situation	 in	 the	 Slovak	 Republic,	 we	
already	 stated	 earlier	 that	 Slovak	 tax	 legislation	
reflects	the	minimum,	or	does	not	reflect	compre-

hensively	on	the	phenomena	of	the	digital	econo-
my.	In	the	case	of	digital	services,	there	is	no	leg-
islation	on	their	taxation.

In	this	context,	according	to	the	information	avail-
able	the	Ministry	of	Finance	of	the	Slovak	Repub-
lic	 is	 not	 currently	 considering	 the	 introduction	
of	a	national	tax	on	digital	services	or	any	other	
similar	tax	that	would	burden	revenues	related	to	
selected	digital	services.

In	our	opinion,	the	position	of	the	Slovak	Republic	
is	characterised	by	the	fact	that	it	does	not	reflect	
current	trends	and	does	not	take	into	account	the	
rebirth	of	the	economic	activity	of	the	modern	dig-
ital	age.	 In	general,	 this	 issue	can	be	approached	
jointly	with	other	EU	Member	States	in	the	frame-
work	of	uniform	legislation	applicable	at	EU	level	
(as	 national	 taxes	 on	 digital	 services	 can	 indeed	
create	some	disparities	within	the	European	single	
market).	If	this	is	not	the	case,	then	case	law	of	the	
Court	of	Justice	of	the	EU	may	also	be	helpful	in	re-
solving	the	issue	at	the	unilateral	level,	which	may,	
through	its	decision-making	activities,	contribute	
to	 a	 possible	 future	 unilateral	 solution	 from	 the	
Slovak	legislator	and	its	consistency	with	EU	law.

However,	 it	 should	 be	 emphasised	 for	 the	 time	
being	 (during	 the	COVID-19	pandemic)	 that	 this	
issue	cannot	be	expected	to	be	a	priority.	For	this	
reason	too	we	have	identified	this	tool	as	having	
potential	only	in	the	post-COVID-19	period,	when	
countries	are	most	 likely	 to	 return	 to	 the	digital	
economy	to	 increase	and	restore	public	revenues	
to	levels	from	before	the	pandemic	period,	and	not	
to	burden	traditional	 forms	of	business	and	eco-
nomic	activity.

CONCLUSION

The	digital	economy	 introduces	phenomena	that	
inevitably	 involve	 a	 number	 of	 issues,	 including	
legal	ones.	Tax	law	science	also	occupies	an	irre-
placeable	place	 in	 this	 regard,	as	we	pointed	out	
above,	 and	 it	 must	 contribute	 to	 clarifying	 the	
used	 terminology,	 but	 also	 highlight	 the	 short-
comings	of	the	legislation.
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For	 this	 reason,	 in	 this	 paper	 we	 have	 tried	 to	
clarify	 the	 frequent	 concept	 of	 digital tax and 
highlight	 the	 recent	 legislative	 initiatives	of	 the	
EU	and	the	Slovak	Republic	 in	 this	area,	aiming	
to	verify	the	hypothesis	of	whether	the	COVID-19	
pandemic	will	 be	 a	 stimulus	 for	 introducing	 so-
called	digital	taxes.

As	for	the	conclusion	on	the	hypothesis,	this	can-
not	be	answered	objectively	in	the	current	situa-
tion	because	it	is	not	possible	to	predict	the	future	
with	any	accuracy	and	certainty,	not	only	 in	 the	
EU	but	also	worldwide.	However,	we	believe	this	is	
an	issue	that	states	will	not	address	until	after	the	

COVID-19	period,	when	it	will	not	be	necessary	to	
address	other	more	 serious	and	urgent	problems	
related	to	the	maintenance	of	economic	and	social	
standards.

In	 this	 respect,	 the	 current	 legislation	 (in	 most	
countries)	is	already	obsolete	and	does	not	reflect	
phenomena	 such	 as	 expanding	 digital	 services,	
where	 the	physical	presence	of	 the	entrepreneur	
in	 a	 given	 state	 is	 not	 necessary	 to	 perform	 its	
business	activities	in	the	given	state.	In	our	opin-
ion,	however,	unilateral	rules	are	not	the	solution	
and	a	conceptual	approach	at	least	at	Union	level	
is	desirable.
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Abstract: Complying with the abstract rules of competition law 

has always been a challenge. The category of ‘restrictions of 

competition by object’ is precisely what facilitates compliance. 

However, parallel with the strengthening of compliance, much 

more complicated restrictions of competition cases have been 

dealt with by the competition authorities in the EU. In this con-

text, the need for a precise delineation of the category of re-

strictions of competition by object has increased over the last 

ten years. The Hungarian cases have contributed significantly 

to the development of the European Court of Justice’s case law 

on restrictions of competition by object. In the Hungarian cas-

es referred for a preliminary ruling, the European Court of Jus-

tice has confirmed that the classical categories of restrictions 

of competition by object can be extended. However, until now, 

case law has not yet provided examples of this extension, only 

in cases where the classification of the conduct in question as 

restriction by object was not clear, or where it was not possible 

to prove sufficient harm to competition.

Keywords: EU competition law, restriction by object, Hungarian 

competition law cases

1. INTRODUCTION

According	 to	 Article	 101(1)	 of	 the	 Treaty	 on	 the	
Functioning	 of	 the	 European	 Union	 (TFEU),	 all	
agreements	 between	 undertakings,	 decisions	 by	
associations	of	undertakings	and	concerted	prac-
tices	 which	 may	 affect	 trade	 between	 Member	
States	and	which	have	as	their	object	or	effect	the	
prevention,	 restriction	 or	 distortion	 of	 competi-
tion	within	the	internal	market	are	incompatible	
with	the	internal	market	and	are	prohibited.	The	
assessment	of	a	restriction	of	competition	by	ob-
ject	under	this	Article	has	posed	one	of	the	most	
complex	 practical	 challenges	 to	 competition	 law	
in	recent	decades.1

In	this	study,	I	present	the	reasons	why	restrictions	
of	 competition	by	object	have	become	 the	 focus	of	
attention,	 and	 how	 the	 practice	 of	 the	 Hungarian	
Competition	 Authority	 (GVH)	 in	 this	 matter	 has	
contributed	to	the	development	of	European	compe-
tition	law	practice.	I	will	also	demonstrate	the	conse-
quences	of	the	search	for	a	way	forward	on	the	issue	
of	restrictions	by	object	required	in	Hungary	so	far.	

Recent development in 
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2. STRENGTHENING 

OF COMPETITION LAW 

COMPLIANCE AND ITS 

CONSEQUENCES

The	fact	that	restrictions	of	competition	by	object	
are	 so	much	 at	 the	 forefront	 of	 competition	 law	
practice	 and	 theory	 stems,	 in	my	 view,	 from	 the	
spread	of	competition	law	compliance.	Compliance	
with	 abstract	 competition	 rules	 has	 always	 been	
a	challenge.	On	the	one	hand,	this	can	clearly	be	
seen	in	the	development	of	Hungarian	competition	
law	from	1990	onwards.	During	the	first	decade	of	
this	 period,	 the	 GVH’s	 restrained	 fining	 practice	
was	a	deliberate	decision	 in	view	of	 the	 low	level	
of	competition	law	awareness	in	Hungary.2	On	the	
other	 hand,	 the	 compliance	 challenges	 posed	 by	
abstract	regulation	are	mitigated	by	block	exemp-
tion	regulations	and,	in	essence,	by	the	restriction	
of	competition	by	object	itself,3	which	also	ensures	
predictability	and	certainty	for	the	persons	seeking	
compliance.	Of	 course,	 the	 tendency	 on	 the	 part	
of	 competition	 authorities	 to	 keep	 infringements	
within	the	category	of	competition	by	object	is	un-
derstandable,4	as	in	such	cases	there	is	no	need	to	
carry	out	difficult	effect-based	assessments,	which	
can	often	be	defended	and	are	therefore	less	likely	
to	 succeed.5	However,	 the	 clear	 emergence	of	 re-
strictions	 of	 competition	 by	 object	 over	 the	 past	
decade	 may	 have	 increased	 deterrence	 and	 thus	
compliance,	which	has	obviously	also	shaped	 the	
behaviour	 of	market	 players.	The	prima	 facie	 re-
strictions	of	competition	by	object	based	on	expe-
riences	are	the	following:	horizontal	price	fixing,6 
market	sharing7	and	output	restriction.8	This	also	
includes	vertical	agreements	that	restrict	trade	be-
tween	Member	States,	in	particular	absolute	terri-
torial	restraints,	restrictions	on	resale	and	parallel	
trade	passive	sales,	including	internet	resale	and,	
finally,	vertical	resale	price	maintenance.	

Parallel	 with	 the	 strengthening	 of	 compliance,	
competition	 authorities	 have	 started	 to	 investi-
gate	 not	 only	 less	 clear-cut	 behaviours,	 but	 also	

behaviours	 exerted	 on	markets	 that	 operated	 in	
more	sophisticated	and	complex	business	environ-
ments	 and	 are	 thus	 characterised	 by	 behaviours	
that	 are	 not	 easy	 to	 assess.	 The	 cases	 examined	
in	 this	 study	 include,	 for	 example,	 competition	
cases	 concerning	 pay-for-delay	 agreements	 in	
pharmaceutical	patent	litigation,	where	the	fore-
seeability	of	their	classification	as	a	restriction	of	
competition	by	object	was	highly	questionable	on	
the	basis	of	past	competition	law	practice.9	On	the	
other	hand,	in	light	of	the	above,	it	is	not	a	coinci-
dence	that	the	question	of	identifying	restrictions	
of	competition	by	object	arises	in	complex	service	
markets	such	as	insurance	(see	the	Hungarian	Al-
lianz	case10)	or	the	financial	sector	(see	Hungarian	
MIF	case11	or	the	Commission’s	CB	case12).	

The	 above	 difficulties	 in	 assessing	 restrictions	
of	 competition	 by	 object	 have	 been	 encountered	
not	only	by	 the	Hungarian	authority	but	also	by	
the	Commission13	 and	 other	Member-State	 com-
petition	authorities	as	well. 14	There	 is	no	doubt,	
however,	 that	 the	 Hungarian	 competition	 cases	
referred	for	preliminary	rulings	on	this	issue	have	
made	 a	 significant	 contribution	 to	 the	 develop-
ment	of	European	competition	law	practice.	Both	
Hungarian	cases	referred	to	the	European	Court	of	
Justice	for	a	preliminary	ruling	concerned	the	in-
surance	and	financial	sectors,	which	are	complex	
markets.	 It	 is	also	significant	 that	 in	 these	cases	
the	European	Court	of	 Justice	answers	questions	
posed	by	the	national	court,	which	in	many	cases	
makes	it	difficult	to	compare	the	findings	of	such	
judgments	with	those	in	which	the	Court	reviews	
a	decision	adopted	by	EU	Commission.15	The	na-
ture	of	 the	preliminary	 ruling	 system	highlights	
the	links	between	the	legal	assessment	and	the	le-
gally	relevant	facts,	namely,	that	(in	reversing	the	
logical	order	of	law	enforcement)	the	legal	reason-
ing	 behind	 certain	 legal	 questions	 presupposes	
certain	 factual	 assumptions,	 without	 which	 the	
question	referred	to	cannot	be	answered.	Howev-
er,	even	in	such	cases,	the	European	Court	of	Jus-
tice	tries	to	provide	theoretical	guidelines	for	the	
interpretation	of	EU	law	(see	the	reasoning	of	the	
European	Court	of	Justice	on	the	MIF	agreement	
falling	within	the	scope	of	restriction	by	object	by	
its	very	nature16).	
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3. THE HUNGARIAN INSURANCE 

CARTEL: ENTERING A NEW ERA?

In	 its	 decision	of	 21	December	2006	 in	Case	No.	
Vj-51/2005,	the	GVH	established	that	Allianz	and	
Generali	 had	 infringed	 Hungarian	 competition	
law17	 by	 linking	hourly	 repair	 fees	 to	 the	perfor-
mance	achieved	(undertaken)	 in	the	sale	of	their	
insurance	policies.	According	to	the	decision,	this	
behaviour	was	considered	a	restriction	of	compe-
tition	 by	 object.	 Although	 the	 original	 case	 No.	
Vj-51/2005	 was	 conducted	 based	 on	 Hungarian	
competition	law	provisions	only,	the	EU	Court	of	
Justice	accepted	the	legal	interpretation	of	the	Su-
preme	Court	of	Justice	due	to	the	similarity	of	the	
Hungarian	 and	 the	 EU	 provisions,18	 which	 con-
cerned	 the	 assessment	of	 vertical	 agreements	 as	
restriction	of	competition	by	object.	The	original	
decision	in	Case	No.	Vj-51/2005	was	indeed	vague	
on	this	point,	referring	to	the	effect	of	the	agree-
ments	as	a	whole,19	while	the	GVH	considered	it	a	
restriction	of	competition	by	object	that	in	return	
for	 the	 higher	 hourly	 charge	 the	 access	 of	 other	
insurers	to	car	dealerships	as	a	distribution	chan-
nel	was	restricted	to	the	benefit	of	the	insurance	
companies	concerned.	The	conduct	subject	to	the	
proceeding	was	in	fact	a	vertical	restraint	of	com-
petition,	which	according	to	the	case-law	was	not	
considered	a	restriction	by	object	even	at	the	time	
of	the	GVH’s	decision.20	In	this	context,	it	should	
be	noted	that	the	GVH	was	not	the	only	competi-
tion	authority	to	classify	a	vertical	agreement	with	
an	effect-based	approach	as	a	by	object	restriction	
given	its	very	nature.	In	the	Maxima Lativja	case,	
the	 European	 Court	 of	 Justice	 ruled	 in	 relation	
to	the	veto	right	leading	to	exclusivity	in	a	Lith-
uanian	 shopping	 centre	 that	 this	 vertical	 agree-
ment	could	only	be	assessed	with	an	effect-based	
analysis.21	 Although	not	 explicitly	 referred	 to	 by	
the	European	Court	of	Justice,	its	guidance	on	the	
effect-based	analysis	in	this	case	is	essentially	the	
same	as	the	criteria	for	assessing	single	branding	
vertical	 restriction.	 In	 fact,	 such	 an	 assessment	
would	have	been	required	in	the	Hungarian	insur-
ance	cartel	case	had	the	European	Court	of	Justice	
not	used	this	case	to	establish	the	criteria	for	ex-

tending	the	restriction	by	object	category.	The	Eu-
ropean	Court	of	Justice’s	judgment	has	also	always	
been	surrounded	by	confusion,22	because	what	the	
Court	said,	and	the	context	in	which	it	did	so,	were	
not	in	line	with	each	other.	As	this	case	was	also	
referred	to	the	European	Court	of	Justice	for	a	pre-
liminary	ruling,	it	is	relevant	here	that	the	margin	
of	discretion	for	the	European	Court	of	Justice	is	
determined	by	the	question	posed	by	the	nation-
al	court,	which	in	this	case	was	solely	concerned	
with	the	question	of	‘by	object’.	Therefore,	in	the	
context	of	the	conduct	 in	question	the	European	
Court	of	Justice	does	not	mention	that	it	is	neces-
sary	to	assess	whether	it	constitutes	single	brand-
ing	 that	 restricts	 competition	 by	 effect.	 On	 the	
other	hand,	the	European	Court	of	Justice	cites	a	
number	of	cases	(three	in	total)	in	which	vertical	
conduct	of	this	kind	may	be	considered	a	‘by	ob-
ject’	restriction.	First,	if	there	were	evidence	of	a	
horizontal	market-sharing	agreement	or	concert-
ed	practice	between	the	two	insurers	to	be	imple-
mented	by	the	vertical	agreements	 in	question.23 
The	second	case	is	where	the	insurance	companies	
essentially	affirmed	the	recommended	price	deci-
sions	of	the	motor	vehicle	dealers’	association	on	
hourly	rates	for	vehicle	repairs.24	The	third	case	is	
where,	as	a	result	of	the	vertical	agreements,	the	
competition	on	the	relevant	market	is	eliminated	
or	significantly	weakened,	for	which	the	existence	
of	 alternative	 sales	 channels	 and	 their	 impor-
tance,	as	well	as	the	market	power	of	the	compa-
nies	concerned,	must	be	taken	into	account.	It	is	
this	third	case	that	gives	rise	to	the	most	confu-
sion	in	the	judgment.	In	any	event,	the	third	case	
is	not	relevant	in	the	context	of	the	analysis	of	the	
effects	of	the	agreements,	but	rather	 in	the	con-
text	of	the	analysis	of	the	object,	and	therefore	it	
contains	an	error.

On	the	one	hand,	this	error	is	a	basis	for	conclud-
ing	 that	 the	 scope	of	 restrictions	of	 competition	
by	object	can	be	extended.25	On	the	other	hand,	it	
has	been	suggested	that	an	extension	of	the	cate-
gories	of	restriction	by	object	could	be	possible	by	
means	of	an	effect-based	analysis,	which	in	turn	
has	called	into	question	the	existence	of	separate	
restrictions	 of	 competition	 by	 effect.26	 As	Advo-
cate	General	Wahl	 stated	 in	his	Opinion	 in	CB	v	
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Commission	 one	 year	 after	 the	 Allianz	 case,	 “It	
is	clear	that	the	case-law	of	the	Court	and	of	the	
General	Court,	while	pointing	out	the	distinction	
between	 the	 two	 types	 of	 restrictions	 envisaged	
by	Article	81(1)	EC,	could,	to	a	certain	extent,	be	
a	 source	of	differing	 interpretations	and	even	of	
confusion.	 Certain	 rulings	 seem	 to	 have	 made	
it	 difficult	 to	 draw	 the	necessary	 distinction	 be-
tween	the	examination	of	the	anticompetitive	ob-
ject	and	the	analysis	of	the	effects	on	competition	
of	agreements	between	undertakings.”27

4. EUROPEAN COURT OF JUSTICE 

PRACTICE FOLLOWING THE 

ALLIANZ CASE: CONSOLIDATION

More	than	a	year	after	the	judgment	of	the	Euro-
pean	Court	of	Justice	in	the	Allianz	case,	the	Court	
of	Justice	made	its	decision	in	the	Cartes	Bancaires	
(CB)	case,28	which	is	no	longer	a	preliminary	deci-
sion,	but	a	Commission	decision	under	the	power	of	
review.	In	this	decision,	the	European	Court	of	Jus-
tice	appeared	to	have	dispelled	the	above	concerns	
raised	by	the	Allianz	decision,	both	on	the	question	
of	extending	the	categories	of	restriction	by	object	
and	on	the	question	of	effect-based	analysis.	

Indeed,	 the	European	Court	of	 Justice	 ruled	 that	
the	restriction	of	competition	by	object	must	be	in-
terpreted	restrictively.29	Furthermore,	it	can	be	in-
ferred	from	the	judgment	of	the	European	Court	of	
Justice	that	under	the	“sufficient	degree	of	harm”	
test	set	out	in	the	Allianz	case,30	circumstances	to	
be	assessed31	are	not	relevant	to	the	effect-based	
analysis,	 but	 to	 the	 assessment	 of	 whether	 the	
agreement	 in	 question,	 inherently,	 pursues	 an	
objective	by	its	very	nature.	(This	conclusion	was	
later	 also	 confirmed	 during	 the	 Generics 32 and 
MIF	 cases.33)	 Since	 the	 Court	 of	 Justice	 referred	
to	the	Allianz	case	in	this	context	during	the	CB	
case,	 it	 is	 worth	 revisiting	 the	 Court’s	 findings	
in	 the	 Allianz	 case	 in	 this	 respect.	 Accordingly,	
there	must	be	a	sufficient	degree	of	harm	in terms 
of competition	 (highlighted	 by	 me)34	 to	 establish	
a	restriction	of	competition	by	object	without	an	

effect-based	analysis.	In	other	words,	a	restrictive	
interpretation	 of	 restrictions	 of	 competition	 by	
object	means	 that	 it	must	 be	 possible	 to	 show	 a	
prima	facie	adverse	effect	on	competition.35 Also 
in	the	Allianz	case,	the	European	Court	of	Justice	
emphasised	that	taking	into	account	the	economic	
and	legal	context	in	which	the	vertical	agreements	
at	issue	in	the	main	proceedings	form	a	part	–	i.e.	
the competition in the automobile insurance market 
(highlighted	by	me)	–	are	sufficiently	harmful	as	
to	amount	to	a	“restriction	of	competition	by	ob-
ject”.36	This	means	that	for	qualifying	a	restriction	
of	 competition	as	 ‘by	object’	 it	presupposes	 that	
the	conduct	in	question	is	placed	in	the	appropri-
ate	market	 context	 and	 it	 is	 established	 that,	 in	
light	 of	 experience,	 competition	 interpreted	 this	
way	reveals	a	sufficient	degree	of	harm.37	 In	this	
context,	 the	 European	 Court	 of	 Justice	 empha-
sises	in	the	CB	case	that	the	question	of	defining	
the	relevant	market	cannot	be	confused	with	the	
question	 of	 the	market	 context	 to	 be	 considered	
when	determining	whether	conduct	constitutes	a	
restriction	by	object,	since	it	may	also	take	place	
on	a	related	market	other	than	the	relevant	mar-
ket.38	In	other	words,	it	appears	that	the	decision	
in	the	CB	case	corrects	the	decision	in	the	Allianz	
case	in	that	the	categories	of	restriction	by	object	
cannot	be	extended,	 and	 the	 conducts	under	 in-
vestigation	 must	 form	 part	 of	 a	 market	 context	
in	which	a	substantive	restriction	of	competition	
can	be	established	under	the	classic	categories	(i.e.	
price	 fixing,	market	 sharing,	 output	 restriction).	
In	other	words,	circumstances	which	appeared	to	
be	 an	 effects	 analysis	 in	 the	Allianz	 case	 are	 in	
fact	the	appropriate	market	context	for	establish-
ing	restriction	by	object	(and	thus	the	applicable	
standard	of	proof).	(This	was	later	explicitly	stat-
ed	by	the	European	Court	of	Justice	in	the	Generics	
case.39)	The	arguments	used	by	the	Court	in	the	CB	
case	to	reject	the	relevance	of	the	BIDS	judgment	
point	to	this.	In	particular,	that,	unlike	the	BIDS	
case,	there	was	no	suggestion	in	the	CB	case	that	
the	mechanism	to	encourage	the	exit	of	compet-
itors	was	 intended	to	bring	about	an	appreciable	
change	in	the	structure	of	the	relevant	market	and	
that	 therefore,	 these	measures	 show	a	 degree	 of	
harm	comparable	to	that	of	the	BIDS	agreement.40 
According	to	the	European	Court	of	Justice,	meas-
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ures	which	 oblige	 issuers	 to	 pay	money,	making	
it	 difficult	 for	 new	 entrants	 to	 expand	 their	 ac-
quiring	 activities,	 fall	 in	 line	with	 the	 Advocate	
General’s	Opinion,	“such	a	finding	falls	within	the	
examination	of	 the	effects	of	 those	measures	on	
competition	and	not	of	 their	object.”41	 It	 is	not	a	
coincidence	that	following	the	reopened	CB	case42 
the	General	Court	upheld	the	Commission’s	deci-
sion	related	to	the	effect-based	approach,	on	the	
grounds	 that	 the	 additional	 fee	 charged	 to	 new	
entrants	reduces	the	incentive	to	issue	cards	or	in-
creases	the	cost	of	issuing	cards,	thereby	reducing	
the	competitive	pressure	on	market	players.43 

Following	 the	 decision	 on	 the	 CB	 case,	 which	
appeared	to	be	a	correction	to	the	Allianz	case,	
the	 possibility	 of	 expanding	 the	 categories	 of	
restriction	by	object	seemed	to	be	taken	off	the	
agenda.	 The	 European	 Court	 of	 Justice’s	 judg-
ment	 of	 23	 January	 2018	 in	 the	 Hoffmann-La	
Roche	 case	 –	 also	 a	 preliminary	 ruling	 –	 then	
raised	the	question	of	the	extendibility	of	the	re-
striction	by	object	category	again,44	despite	the	
Court’s	 continued	 emphasis	 on	 the	 restrictive	
interpretation	already	given	to	the	CB	case.45	In	
this	 case,	 the	 Italian	 competition	 authority	 es-
tablished	 a	market	 sharing	 cartel	 between	 two	
pharmaceutical	 companies	 aimed	 at	 dissemi-
nating	 misleading	 information	 about	 the	 side	
effects	of	using	one	of	these	medicines	for	indi-
cations	not	covered	by	 the	authorisation	of	 the	
other	medicine,	in	order	to	reduce	the	competi-
tive	pressure	resulting	from	this	use	on	the	use	
of	the	other	medicine.	The	difficulty	in	interpret-
ing	the	European	Court	of	Justice’s	judgment	in	
this	case	arises	from	the	fact	that	the	reasoning	
of	the	European	Court	of	Justice’s	judgment	does	
not	mention	market	sharing,	yet	despite	 its	de-
vious	appearance,	it	clearly	was.46	In	contrast	to	
the	Hungarian	Allianz	and	Commission	CB	cas-
es,	 this	conduct	did	not	concern	part	of	a	com-
plex	and	sophisticated		market,	but	a	restriction	
of	 competition	 by	 object	which	was	 difficult	 to	
identify	but	could	otherwise	be	captured.	In	oth-
er	words,	 this	 case	 is	 also	 an	 example,	 like	 the	
CB	 decision,	 that	 there	 is	 no	 extension	 of	 the	
categories	 of	 restriction	 by	 object,	 it	 must	 be	
possible	to	identify	the	classical	categories	of	re-

striction	by	object	(price	fixing,	market	sharing,	
output	restriction)	in	a	meaningful	dimension	of	
competition.	This	is	indicated	by	the	fact	that	in	
the	present	case,	 the	European	Court	of	 Justice	
confirmed	the	relevance	of	the	‘degree	of	harm’	
test	introduced	in	the	Allianz	case,	which	in	the	
CB	case	 led	to	the	need	to	place	the	conduct	 in	
question	 in	 the	 appropriate	market	 context	 (to	
capture	a	meaningful	dimension	of	competition)	
in	order	to	identify	it	as	falling	within	a	classical	
restriction	by	object	category.47 

This	was	followed	by	a	European	Court	of	Justice	
decision	 on	 30	 January	 2020	 in	 the	 context	 of	 a	
preliminary	ruling,	also	concerning	the	pharma-
ceutical	market.	The	Generics	case	is	an	example	
of	how	a	settlement	agreement	in	the	context	of	a	
serious	dispute	before	a	national	court	concerning	
a	manufacturing	process	patent	may	be	treated	as	
equivalent	 to	such	market-sharing	or	market-ex-
clusion	 agreements.48	 In	 this	 case	 –	 unlike	 the	
previous	Hoffmann-La	Roche	case	–	the	Europe-
an	Court	of	Justice	thus	expressly	stated	that	the	
purpose	of	its	analysis	was	not	to	extend	the	cate-
gory	of	restriction	of	competition,	but	to	examine	
whether	 the	 conduct	 in	 question	 fell	 within	 the	
existing	 category	 of	 restriction	 by	 object,	 which	
further	confirmed	that	the	path	to	extending	the	
category	 of	 restriction	 by	 object	 as	 envisaged	 in	
the	Allianz	case	did	not	exist.	And	for	the	purpos-
es	of	identification,	the	“degree	of	harm”	test	set	
out	in	the	Allianz	case	was	applied	in	this	case	as	
well,49	the	aim	of	which	is	to	place	the	behaviour	in	
question	in	a	meaningful	competition	dimension	
(context)	and,	in	light	of	this,	to	classify	the	harm	
in	one	of	the	classical	restrictions	by	object	cate-
gories.	What	 is	so	 interesting	about	this	“degree	
of	harm”	test	in	the	Generics	case	is	that	the	Court	
considered	the	reference	to	a	pro-competitive	ef-
fect	as	part	of	the	background	test	to	be	applied	in	
the	context	of	 the	harm	test.50	Based	on	the	Ge-
nerics	case,	these	effects	must	not	only	be	proven,	
relevant	and	specific	to	the	agreement	concerned,	
but	 they	 must	 also	 be	 sufficiently	 significant.51 
However,	the	objective	pursued	by	this	agreement	
before	and	after	this	decision	is	a	separate	assess-
ment	aspect	of	the	degree	of	harm	assessment	and	
not	part	of	the	background	analysis.52 
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5. ANOTHER HUNGARIAN CASE: 

THE NEW AGE OF THE ALLIANZ 

CASE DOES EXIST

After	such	antecedents,	the	other	Hungarian	case	
was	 ruled	by	 the	European	Court	of	 Justice	on	2	
April	 2020,	 also	 in	 the	 context	 of	 a	 preliminary	
ruling	 and	 again	 in	 relation	 to	 a	 complex	 mar-
ket.	 In	 its	 judgment	 in	 the	Hungarian	MIF	 case,	
the	 European	 Court	 of	 Justice	 maintained	 that	
the	category	of	 restriction	by	object	must	be	 in-
terpreted	 restrictively53	 and	 that	 the	 conduct	 in	
question	must	 be	 placed	 in	 a	 market	 context	 in	
which,	 in	light	of	experience,	 it	must	be	possible	
to	demonstrate	a	 restriction	of	competition	with	
a	 sufficient	 degree	 of	 harm.54	 At	 the	 same	 time,	
contrary	to	what	was	suggested	by	previous	judg-
ments,	 the	 European	 Court	 of	 Justice	 has	 made	
clear	what	was	already	stated	in	the	first	Hungari-
an	case,	namely	that	“it	is	likewise	apparent	from	
the	wording	 of	Article	 101(1)(a)	TFEU	 and,	more	
specifically,	 from	 the	 words	 ‘in	 particular’	 that,	
as	has	been	stated	in	paragraph	54	of	the	present	
judgment,	the	types	of	agreements	mentioned	in	
Article	 101(1)	 TFEU	 do	 not	 form	 an	 exhaustive	
list	 of	 prohibited	 collusion,	 since	 other	 types	 of	
agreements	may	also	be	classified	as	restrictions	
‘by	object’	where	such	a	classification	is	made	in	
accordance	with	the	requirements	stemming	from	
the	case-law	of	 the	Court	 recalled	 in	paragraphs	
33	to	39,	47	and	51	to	55	of	the	present	judgment.	
Accordingly,	nor	can	it	be	ruled	out	from	the	out-
set	that	an	agreement	such	as	the	MIF	Agreement	
may	 be	 classified	 as	 a	 restriction	 ‘by	 object’	 in	
that	it	neutralised	one	aspect	of	competition	be-
tween	two	card	payment	systems.”55	Thus,	in	the	
MIF	case,	the	Court	of	Justice	made	it	clear	that	a	
practice	either	 succeeds	 in	 falling	within	 the	 re-
striction	by	object	category56	or,	in	the	absence	of	
this,	a	category	extension	analysis	must	be	carried	
out,	i.e.	it	must	be	possible	to	show	that	the	new	
type	of	behaviour	is	restriction	by	object	because	
it	reaches	the	experiential	degree	of	harm	of	the	
classical	type.57	It	is	therefore	no	coincidence	that	
the	extension	of	the	restriction	by	object	category	

and	the	assessment	of	behaviours	that	cannot	be	
clearly	 identified	 as	 restriction	 by	 object	 are	 the	
same	 test.	 This	 was	 confirmed	 by	 the	 European	
Court	of	Justice	in	the	MIF	case.58	In	the	MIF	case,	
the	Court	 also	 confirmed	what	 it	 had	previously	
ruled	 in	 the	 Generics	 case,	 that	 an	 effect-based	
analysis	is	not	necessary	to	classify	an	agreement	
as	a	restriction	of	competition	by	object.59	In	any	
event,	there	must	be	sufficiently	solid	and	reliable	
experience	 to	 conclude	 that	 the	 agreement	 is	 by	
its	 very	 nature	 harmful	 to	 the	 proper	 function-
ing	of	competition.60	Based	on	the	above,	there	is	
therefore	 sufficient	 experience	 with	 the	 catego-
ries	already	known	as	restriction	by	object.61 And 
in	 the	 case	 of	 non-existent	 types	 of	market	 be-
haviour,	this	experience	must	be	gained	from	an	
examination	of	whether	 the	 conduct	 in	question	
is,	by	 its	very	nature,	sufficiently	harmful	 to	 the	
proper	functioning	of	competition.62

Although	the	European	Court	of	Justice	acknowl-
edged	the	possibility	of	extending	the	restriction	
by	 object	 category	 in	 the	MIF	 case,	 it	 remained	
based	on	the	usual	contextualisation	of	the	spe-
cific	conduct	in	question	(namely	the	market	cir-
cumstances	 and	 the	 dimension	 of	 competition	
that	can	be	captured).	In	this	context,	the	Court	
reviewed	 the	 way	 competition	 operates	 in	 the	
card	 payment	 market	 and	 concluded	 that	 there	
are	 three	 tangible	 dimensions	 of	 competition	
in	 the	 field	 of	 open	 payment	 card	 schemes:	 the	
“inter-system	 market”,	 in	 which	 card	 schemes	
compete	with	each	other,	the	“issuer	market”,	in	
which	issuing	banks	compete	for	a	customer	base	
of	cardholders,	and	finally	the	“acquirer	market”,	
in	which	acquiring	banks	compete	for	a	custom-
er	base	of	merchants.63	The	GVH	has,	moreover,	
distanced	 itself	 from	 the	Commission’s	 decision	
on	 the	Mastercard	 case64	 and	 basically	 (but	 not	
exclusively)	approached	the	case	on	a	‘by	object’	
basis.	According	to	 the	Court,	 it	 is	not	unlawful	
to	 establish	 that	 conduct	 amounts	 to	 a	 restric-
tion	both	by	object	and	by	effect,	however	this	“in	
no	 way	 detracts	 from	 the	 obligation	 incumbent	
on	 that	 authority	 [or	 court],	 first,	 to	 support	 its	
findings	for	that	purpose	with	the	necessary	evi-
dence	and,	second,	to	specify	to	what	extent	that	
evidence	 relates	 to	each	 type	of	 restriction	 thus	
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found to exist.”65	 The	 Commission’s	 decision	 in	
2007	concluded	that	by	fixing	the	MIF,	the	MSC’s	
minimum	price	setting	had	the	effect	of	restrict-
ing	competition	for	merchants	arising	on	the	side	
of	 issuers.	 In	 the	Hungarian	MIF	 case,	 the	GVH	
found	 that	 setting	 the	 same	 indirect	 merchant	
service	 charge	 could	 amount	 to	 a	 restriction	 by	
object.	However,	 the	Court	did	not	 see	 in	which	
of	the	above	three	dimensions	of	competition	in	
the	card	payment	system	the	standardisation	of	a	
card	payment	cost	element	(MIF)	and	the	simul-
taneous	setting	of	a	minimum	merchant	service	
charge	 (MSC)	 threshold	had	been	 found	 to	have	
a	 sufficient	 negative	 effect	 on	 competition	 (i.e.	
price	fixing,	market	sharing,	output	restriction).66 
Especially	since	the	parties	argued	that	the	fixing	
of	 the	MIF	 did	 not	 allow	 the	MSC	 to	 increase.67 
The	fact	that	this	particular	by	object	restriction	
was	not	apparent	does	not	preclude	the	identifi-
cation	of	other	 anti-competitive	objectives68	 be-
cause	the	Court	did	not	have	sufficient	data	to	do	
so.69	 In	 this	context,	 it	may	be	 relevant	 that	 the	
Hungarian	MIF	case	differed	from	similar	cases	in	
Europe	in	that	the	MIF	did	not	take	the	form	of	a	
decision	by	the	card	companies	as	an	association	
of	undertakings,	but	rather	as	an	agreement	be-
tween	the	two	competing	card	companies.	This	is	
significant,	also	in	view	of	the	fact	that	the	Court	
of	 Justice	 upheld	 the	 Commission’s	 conclusion	
that	the	MIF	was	not	a	necessary	element	in	the	
operation	of	 the	card	payment	system.70	 In	 light	
of	 this,	 the	agreement	between	 the	 two	card	 is-
suers	could	be	interpreted	as	an	unnecessary	cost	
element	in	the	MIF.		

In	 the	 Lundbeck	 case,	 which	 followed	 the	MIF	
case,	the	European	Court	of	Justice	further	con-
firmed	 the	 above	 conclusions	 in	 March	 2021.	
On	 the	one	hand,	 it	 did	not	 allow	 the	 extensi-
bility	of	the	restriction	by	object	category	to	be	
limited	 by	 stating	 that	 reaching	 the	 appropri-
ate	 degree	 of	 harm	 can	 only	 occur	 in	 the	 case	
of	 conduct	 which	 has	 already	 been	 sanctioned	
by	 the	 Commission.71	 The	 Court	 therefore	 em-
phasises	 that	 “in	 order	 for	 a	 given	 agreement	
to	 be	 characterised	 as	 a	 ‘restriction	 by	 object’,	
all	 that	matters	are	 the	specific	characteristics	
of	that	agreement	from	which	must	be	inferred	

the	 potential	 harmfulness	 of	 that	 agreement	
for	competition,	where	necessary	as	a	 result	of	
a	 detailed	 analysis	 of	 that	 agreement,	 its	 ob-
jectives	 and	 the	economic	and	 legal	 context	of	
which	 it	 forms	 part.”72	 On	 the	 other	 hand,	 it	
has	been	further	confirmed	that	the	“degree	of	
harm”	test	required	to	qualify	as	a	restriction	of	
competition	by	object	and	the	effects-based	in-
fringement	analysis	have	different	content	when	
the	Court	of	Justice	underlined	that	“an	exami-
nation	of	the	‘counterfactual	scenario’,	the	pur-
pose	of	which	is	to	make	apparent	the	effects	of	
a	 given	 concerted	 practice,	 cannot	 be	 required	
in	order	to	characterise	a	concerted	practice	as	a	
‘restriction	by	object’,	since	an	approach	to	the	
contrary	would	be	to	deny	the	clear	distinction	
between	 the	 concepts	 of	 ‘restriction	 by	 object’	
and	‘restriction	by	effect’	which	arises	from	the	
very	wording	of	Article	101(1)	TFEU”.73

6. CONCLUSIONS

Over	 the	 last	 decade,	 as	 competition	 law	 com-
pliance	 in	 the	 field	 of	 competition	 restrictions	
has	 strengthened,	 competition	 authorities	 have	
turned	to	competition	law	investigations	of	prac-
tices	 that	are	 less	clear-cut.	On	the	other	hand,	
they	 have	 focused	 their	 investigations	 on	 prac-
tices	in	markets	with	more	complex	and	sophisti-
cated	operations,	which	are	not	characterised	by	
prima	 facie	 practices.	 The	 competition	 authori-
ties	are	 interested	 in	establishing	 restriction	by	
object,	but	 the	Court	of	 Justice	has	consistently	
held	 that	 this	 category	must	 be	 interpreted	 re-
strictively:	“otherwise	the	Commission	would	be	
exempted	from	the	obligation	to	prove	the	actual	
effects	 on	 the	market	 of	 agreements	 which	 are	
in	no	way	established	to	be,	by	their	very	nature,	
harmful	 to	 the	 proper	 functioning	 of	 normal	
competition.”74	 The	 Court	 of	 Justice	 has	 there-
fore	 not	 been	 reluctant	 about	 the	 possibility	 of	
extending	the	category	of	restrictions	of	compe-
tition	by	object	and	has	sought	to	provide	guid-
ance	on	this,	even	 if	 the	 interpretation	of	these	
restrictions	has	been	the	subject	of	much	uncer-
tainty	over	 the	 last	 ten	years,	and	has	been	the	
victim	of	some	cases.	
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Since	the	European	Court	of	Justice’s	judgment	in	
the	Hungarian	 insurance	 cartel	 case,	 anti-com-
petitive	by	object	is	an	open	category:	the	com-
petition	authority	or	the	court	may	also	declare	
market	 conduct	 as	 anti-competitive	 by	 object	
that	 is	 not	 yet	 characterised	 as	 having	 an	 an-
ti-competitive	 object.	 In	 addition,	 a	 distinction	
must	be	made	between	prima facie and non prima 
facie	 restrictions	 of	 competition	 by	 object.75	 In	
the	prima facie	 category	 of	 restrictions	 of	 com-
petition	 by	 object,	 there	 is	 a	 sufficiently	 strong	
and	substantial	body	of	evidence	to	show	that	the	
agreements	in	question	can	be	regarded	as	gen-
erally	 and	objectively	 anti-competitive.76	Where	
the	 classification	 of	 a	 conduct	 as	 restriction	 by	
object	 is	 not	 clear	 or	 is	 explicitly	 aimed	 at	 rec-
ognising	 an	 as	 yet	 unknown	 type	of	 restriction	
by	 object	 conduct,	 it	must	 be	 shown	 to	 be	 suf-
ficiently	harmful	 to	competition	on	 the	basis	of	
the	case	law	of	the	Court	of	Justice.	Both	the	non	
prima	 facie	 consideration	 and	 the	 category	 ex-

tension	need	the	same	assessment.	This	does	not	
require	 an	 effect-based	 analysis,	 but	 the	 ability	
to	demonstrate	the	market	and	economic	context	
in	 which	 the	 conduct	 concerned	 fits,	 capturing	
a	 substantive	 dimension	 of	 competition	 whose	
sufficient	harm	can	be	shown	by	experience	to	be	
comparable	to	prima	facie	restrictions	of	compe-
tition	by	object.	Case	law	to	date	has	not	provided	
any	examples	of	an	extension	of	the	category	of	
classic	(known	so	far)	restrictions	of	competition	
by	 object.	 The	 case	 law	 to	 date	 has	 either	 cov-
ered	the	assessment	of	by	object	restrictions	that	
are	difficult	to	identify	(see	pay-for-delay	agree-
ments	in	patent	disputes)	or	has	covered	conduct	
whose	harm	was	not	apparent	once	it	was	placed	
in	the	appropriate	economic	and	market	context	
(see	Hungarian	 cases).	 It	 is	 highly	 questionable	
whether	 there	 are	 further	 cases	of	 the	 category	
of	 restrictions	of	competition	by	object,	as	con-
firmed	in	principle	by	the	European	Court	of	Jus-
tice	in	Hungarian	cases.
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Last	 year,	 Masaryk	 University	 Press	 published	 a	
fourth	 edition	 of	 Michal	 Radvan’s	 monography	
entitled	Czech	Tax	 Law.1	 As	 this	 edition	 reflects	
development	 in	 Czech	 tax	 legislation	 until	 Sep-
tember	2020,	it	is	one	of	the	very	few	recent	sourc-
es	 focusing	on	the	subject	matter.2	Although	the	
publication	 is	originally	 intended	as	 information	
for	international	students,	it	provides	a	relatively	
comprehensive	overview	of	the	Czech	tax	system	
that	can	also	be	used	for	practical	purposes.

Due	to	the	author’s	academic	background	and	pub-
lishing	experience,	the	publication	is	well-structured;	
the	author	proceeds	from	general	concepts	such	as	
the	position	of	tax	law	in	the	Czech	legal	system,	and	
its	internal	structure,	to	more	specific	issues	of	sub-
stantive	and	procedural	tax	law.	The	issues	addressed	
are	not	merely	approached	descriptively,	as	could	be	
expected	from	educational	guidance,	the	author	also	
provides	a	number	of	critical	comments	from	both	a	
theoretical	and	practical	perspective.	

This	combined	approach	is	already	demonstrated	
in	 the	first	chapter	where	 the	author	defines	 tax	
law	as	an	independent	branch	of	law	based	on	its	
specific	 object,	 method	 of	 legal	 regulation,	 sys-
tem	 coherence	 and	 social	 acceptance.	 Mainly	 in	
the	part	addressing	the	last	criterion,	the	author	
makes	a	comparative	evaluation	of	the	long-term	
academic	 discussion	 between	 Czech	 (and	 Cen-
tral	 European)	 scholars	 on	 the	 independence	 of	
tax	 law	 (from	 financial	 law)	 and	 its	 general	 ac-
ceptance,	 and	 provides	 theoretical	 and	 practical	

comments	in	favour	of	the	shift	towards	recognis-
ing	Czech	 tax	 law’s	 independence.	 Similarly,	 the	
author	analyses	the	notion	of	a	tax	and	a	charge	
in	 the	 second	 chapter,	 and	 formulates	 the	 basic	
structural	components	of	taxes.

In	the	subsequent	chapters	the	author	approach-
es	all	respective	taxes	and	charges	by	discussing	
their	basic	structural	components	and	lists	other	
related	 essential	 rules.	 Simultaneously,	 the	 au-
thor	draws	readers’	attention	to	specifics	of	Czech	
tax	law,	such	as	the	preference	of	taxpayers	for	in-
dependent	entrepreneur	status	over	employment	
due	 to	 the	more	 beneficial	 personal	 income	 tax	
and	social	security	and	health	contribution	rules.	

Due	to	the	publication’s	closing	date,	some	of	the	
amendments	 introduced	 by	 recent	 acts3 in 2021 
could	not	be	reflected.	These	amendments	include	
the	abolition	of	 the	super-gross	wage	partial	 tax	
base	 in	 the	 case	 of	 income	 from	 dependent	 ac-
tivities	in	favour	of	the	standard	gross	wage,	the	
introduction	of	 the	exempt	flat-rate	meal	contri-
bution,	substituting	the	solidarity	surcharge	with	
two	progressive	rates	applicable	to	all	partial	per-
sonal	income	tax	rate	bases,	or	the	increase	in	ba-
sic	tax	reduction	and	tax	preferences	for	children.
The	publication	also	covers	 the	quite	 intensively	
discussed	issue	of	social	security	and	health	con-
tributions4	and	the	author,	quite	rationally,	argues	
that	these	contributions	should	be	considered	tax-
es	as	 they	meet	 the	basic	structural	components	
of	 taxes.	 Readers	 might	 also	 find	 insightful	 the	
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Notes

1  Radvan, M. (2020) Czech Tax Law (Brno: Masaryk University).

2  See also Mrkývka, P., Radvan, M., Pařízková, I. (2020) Finanční a daňové právo [Financial and tax law] (Plzeň: Nakladatelství Aleš 

Čeněk); or Vančurová, A., Láchová, L., Zídková, H. (2020) Daňový systém ČR 2020 [Tax System in CR 2020] (Praha: Wolters Kluwer).

3  E.g. Act no. 609/2020 Coll., as amended.

4  As discussed at the 2005 annual meeting of the European Association of Tax Law Professors in Naples. 

author’s	discussions	on	the	advantages	and	disad-
vantages	of	the	Czech	immovable	property	tax	or	
the	purpose	of	the	energy	taxes.
In	 conclusion,	 the	 publication	 not	 only	 provides	 a	
comprehensive	 overview	 of	 the	 Czech	 tax	 law	 and	
system,	it	also	includes	comments	on	its	most	inten-

sively	discussed	issues	which	might	be	particularly	il-
luminating	for	the	intended	audience.	Furthermore,	
it	can	be	assumed	that	more	interesting	issues	will	
arise	with	the	implementation	of	the	planned	global	
reform	of	corporate	taxation,	which	would	have	to	be	
reflected	in	a	future	edition	of	this	publication.
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Abstract: Data and information are both key players of the 21st 

century. Technology is rapidly changing, and the industrial rev-

olution is represented in the field of agriculture as well. Preci-

sion farming helps farmers to maximise annual yields and use 

available data. Due to technological developments and data 

management, more and more information is available. Precision 

agriculture manages the variability in production agriculture in 

a more economic and environmentally efficient manner. It en-

compasses a suite of farm-level information technologies, mon-

itors the major field crops and annual yields. Precision agricul-

ture can survive only by using the data and information gained.

Keywords: precision agriculture, data asset management, technology

Agriculture	 is	 the	art	and	science	of	cultivating	
the	soil,	growing	crops	and	raising	livestock.	Cen-
turies	ago,	the	growth	of	agriculture	contributed	
to	the	rise	of	civilisations.	Agriculture	kept	for-
merly	nomadic	people	near	their	fields	and	led	to	
the	development	of	permanent	villages.	Farmers	
used	 their	 knowledge	 and	 perceptions	 to	 culti-
vate	the	land.	As	time	passed	and	people	became	
wiser,	 they	 started	 to	 share	 “data”	 about	 their	
fields,	what,	how	and	when	to	sow	to	get	higher	
yield.	The	21st	century	brought	the	real	industrial	
revolution	in	agriculture,	since	precision	farming	

makes	 agriculture	 as	 digital	 as	 possible	 to	 save	
time,	 to	 combat	 climate	 change	 and	 to	maxim-
ise	 the	 annual	 yield.	 The	 fourth	 industrial	 rev-
olution	has	 arrived.	The	 revolution	has	 sparked	
new	technological	innovations	in	artificial	intel-
ligence,	robotics,	Internet	of	Things,	unmanned	
vehicles	or	nanotechnology.	National	policies	re-
lated	to	the	fourth	industrial	revolution	based	on	
global	 trends	 are	being	 implemented	across	 the	
planet.	Over	200	years	ago,	more	than	90%	of	the	
Earth’s	 population	 was	 engaged	 in	 agriculture,	
but	now	more	than	80%	of	the	populations	of	ma-
jor	OECD	countries	are	engaged	in	the	service	in-
dustry.	The	population	engaged	in	agriculture,	at	
present,	is	merely	2-3%.	The	age	of	individuals	in	
farming	households	is	increasing	as	well.	In	the	
current	 world	 economy,	 only	 5%	 of	 the	 world’s	
population	works	 in	agriculture,	yet	 it	accounts	
for	more	than	60%	of	the	world’s	business.1

The	 farmer	 and	 the	 land	 remain	 at	 the	 heart	 of	
agriculture,	 but	 the	 rules	 are	 constantly	 chang-
ing.	Farmers	play	a	subordinate	role	to	technology	
companies,	which	have	the	platforms	to	collect	and	
manage	data.	The	ultimate	goal	is	to	ensure	that	the	
data	assets	are	not	only	available	for	global	players	
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to	use,	but	also	to	farmers	to	produce	effective	and	
usable	data.2	In	order	for	precision	agriculture	to	be	
more	profitable,	the	focus	must	be	on	data	generat-
ed	during	production,	collection	and	usage.

This	 article	 aims	 to	 present	 the	 use	 of	 data	 and	
data	 asset	management	possibilities	 in	precision	
agriculture	 by	 stating	 the	 main	 milestone	 and	
technologies	until	the	present	day.	

DATA ASSET MANAGEMENT

Data	is	the	new	driver	of	the	economy	and	society.	
It	is	essential	for	economic	growth,	competitiveness,	
innovation,	 job	 creation	 and	 social	 development.	
Sharing	information	has	become	a	necessity	and	it	
matters	how	much	and	what	quality	of	information	
is	available	to	whom.	One	of	the	key	factors	for	busi-
ness	success	(including	agricultural	success)	is	based	
on	 the	 quality	 of	 the	 company’s	 data	 assets	 and	
information.	For	organisations,	 the	effective	man-
agement	and	analysis	of	the	data	takes	paramount	
importance.	 To	 achieve	 this,	 the	 data	 available	 to	
the	company	must	be	taken	into	account	in	the	or-
ganisation’s	operations.	Data	mapping	creates	a	data	
dictionary	(called	a	metadata	catalogue)	that	allows	
data	 sources	 to	be	 registered,	 expanded,	 explored,	
analysed	and	used,	contributing	to	data	consistency	
and	further	exploitation.	The	aim	of	data	asset	man-
agement	is	to	facilitate	the	exploitation	of	data	as-
sets	and	the	provision	of	data	at	the	same	time.	The	
process	of	data	management	goes	beyond	the	con-
cepts	of	data	management	and	data	processing.	It	is	
about	managing	data	as	a	resource	in	a	comprehen-
sive,	efficient	and	effective	way.	Effective	data	man-
agement	is	not	a	simple	technical	issue,	it	requires	
a	multi-faceted	approach	to	data	management.	Data	
management	brings	together	a	number	of	areas	and	
can	therefore	be	seen	as	a	framework.3

PRECISION AGRICULTURE

Future	 agriculture	 is	 expected	 to	 evolve	 into	
high-tech	 industries	 where	 systems	 are	 coupled	
with	artificial	intelligence	and	big	data.	Big	data	
challenges	 include	 capturing	 data,	 data	 storage,	

data	 analysis,	 search,	 sharing,	 transferring,	 vis-
ualisation,	querying	and	updating.	The	data	tends	
to	refer	to	the	use	of	predictive	analytics,	user	be-
haviour	analytics,	or	certain	other	advanced	data	
analytics	methods	 that	 extract	 value	 from	data,	
and	seldom	to	a	particular	size	of	data	set.	Precise	
optimisation	will	solve	many	current	problems	in	
agriculture.	Precision	agriculture	reflects	on	cur-
rent	 environmental	 problems	 on	 Earth,	 yet	 the	
production	of	safe	agricultural	products	is	emerg-
ing.	Interest	in	precision	agriculture	is	increasing	
to	 minimise	 environmental	 pollution	 and	 max-
imise	 the	 production	 of	 agricultural	 products.	
Precision	agriculture	has	emerged	as	a	solution	to	
this	need,	as	it	can	increase	the	production	of	ag-
ricultural	products	while	reducing	the	amount	of	
harmful	chemicals	applied	to	the	environment.4

Precision	agriculture	is	a	whole-farm	management	
approach	with	the	objective	of	optimising	returns	
on	 inputs,	while	 improving	agriculture’s	environ-
mental	 footprint.	 It	 has	 come	 about	 through	 the	
development	 of	 information	 technology	 and	 re-
mote	 sensing.	The	most	widely	adopted	precision	
farming	 technologies	 are	 knowledge-intensive.	
Data	on	farmers’	use	of	precision-agriculture	tech-
nology	are	sparse	as	countries	do	not	usually	collect	
such	 data.	 The	 adoption	 of	 precision-agriculture	
technologies	is	limited	to	only	a	few	countries	and	
sectors.	The	most	widely	adopted	precision	farming	
technologies	are	GPS	guidance.	Precision	agricul-
ture	has	a	substantial	role	to	play	in	fostering	green	
growth	 in	agriculture	 in	OECD	countries,	but	 the	
prevalence	of	small-size	farms	in	several	countries	
makes	widespread	adoption	problematic.5

Precision	farming	is	better	described	as	data-based	
farming,	as	it	 is	the	key	in	the	collection	of	data,	
the	quality	of	the	data	and	the	accuracy	of	the	in-
formation.	 Data	 can	 no	 longer	 come	 solely	 from	
self-collection,	as	there	are	a	wide	variety	of	data	
sources,	such	as	meteorological	data	or	satellite	re-
mote	sensing	data.	By	2021	the	Hungarian	govern-
ment	has	now	created	a	domestic	agricultural	data	
market	 by	 linking	 private	 and	 public	 data.	 Hun-
gary	 adopted	 the	Artificial	 Intelligence	 Strategy6 
last	autumn,	and	one	of	the	pillars	of	the	strategy	
was	to	launch	agricultural	data.	Both	data	collec-
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tion	and	data	use	need	 to	be	 taken	 into	account,	
as	huge	amounts	of	data	are	needed	to	kick-start	
data	asset	management	in	agriculture.	Data	from	
production	can	be	collected	and	stored	in	a	struc-
tured	form,	suitable	for	processing	by	technology	
providers	 and	 public	 administrations.	 Once	 the	
data	has	been	processed,	the	information	extract-
ed	can	be	used	by	producers	in	an	appropriate	way.	
The	National	Agency	for	Data	Assets	is	responsible	
for	getting	the	data	asset	off	the	ground	at	nation-
al	 level.	 In	 the	field	of	agriculture,	new	solutions	
based	on	Hungary’s	Digital	Agricultural	Strategy	
will	develop	and	ensure	data	collection	in	the	pub-
lic	sector,	which	is	one	of	the	pillars	of	agricultural	
data	production.	The	strategy	launches	programs	
to	train	and	increase	the	capacity	of	the	sector	at	
producer	level	to	create	and	interpret	quality	data	
and	use	it	in	decision-making.	The	primary	goal	of	
the	data	economy	is	to	give	producers	control	over	
their	own	data	and	the	ability	to	transfer	their	data	
to	 whomsoever	 they	 want.	 The	 Artificial	 Intelli-
gence	Strategy	includes	the	Agri-Data	Framework,	
which	is	not	a	new	data	collector	platform,	but	an	
interface	that	receives	data	firstly	from	public	ad-
ministrations	and	secondly	from	private	data	sets.	
The	next	stage	of	development	is	to	build	services	
on	top	of	these	data	sets,	such	as	expert	advice.	A	
common	platform	or	data	management	platform,	
the	advisory	services	will	have	complete,	nation-
wide	coverage	of	certain	areas.	The	current	func-
tion	of	agricultural	data	is	not	necessarily	to	give	
advice	to	the	producer.	In	the	future,	data-driven	
extension	will	have	the	added	advantage	of	being	
able	to	provide	information	on	what	is	happening	
within	the	crop,	at	what	price	the	buyer	can	find	it	
on	the	market,	and	whether	it	meets	their	demand.

By	managing	and	learning	from	the	data,	farmers	
can	 learn	 from	 each	 other’s	 data.	 Farm	manage-
ment	systems	have	access	to	even	more	data,	com-
panies	offering	business	management	software	and	
systems	can	develop	much	better	quality	and	more	
effective	 services.	 In	 the	 Netherlands,	 Syngenta	
provides	data	to	Akkerweb7,	which	is	based	at	Wa-
geningen	University,	where	such	 large	data	ware-
houses	have	been	operating	for	more	than	15	years.	
The	development	of	data	warehousing	is	bringing	
a	culture	change,	as	agricultural	operators	accept	

and	understand	that	their	own	data	will	not	be	less	
valuable	when	it	is	put	on	the	data	market,	because	
they	will	keep	it,	manage	it	and	use	other	data	at	
the	same	time.	The	higher	the	quality	of	data	in	the	
dataset,	the	more	it	can	be	used	for.	

The	Green	Deal	is	the	European	Union’s	plan	to	move	
towards	sustainable	agriculture	and	food	in	practice.	
In	 order	 to	make	 Europe	 climate	 neutral	 by	 2050,	
major	reforms	in	agriculture	are	needed,	which	can	
be	achieved	through	data	management.	Data	is	es-
sential	for	farmers’	businesses,	and	it	is	up	to	them	
to	collect	 it.	The	producer	takes	the	data	 from	the	
data	storage	system	and	uses	it.	Using	the	data	ex-
tracted,	 the	history	of	 the	 farm	can	be	 traced	and	
trends	can	be	observed,	from	which	analyses	can	be	
made	and,	ultimately,	decisions	can	be	taken.8

A	Hungarian	example	for	agricultural	data	collec-
tion	and	management	is	“Agriculture	4.0”.	This	is	
a	decision-supporting	tool	based	on	collecting	and	
processing	 large	 amounts	 of	 digital	 agribusiness	
data,	including	“smart	farming”	and	cloud	servic-
es	that	enable	the	processing	of	large	amounts	of	
data.	In	agricultural	production,	the	primary	ob-
jective	 is	 to	 achieve	 precision	 farming	 in	 arable	
crops,	livestock,	horticulture,	viticulture,	fisheries	
and	 forestry.	The	profitability	of	precision	 farm-
ing	is	ensured	by	the	data	generated	during	pro-
duction.	The	collection,	processing	and	access	to	
public	data	in	this	sector	is	a	direct	factor	of	com-
petitiveness	 on	 the	 international	 market.	 Data	
generated	 in	 production	 and	 on	 the	 production	
trajectories	 are	 of	 strategic	 importance	 and	 na-
tional	value.	The	aim	is	to	collect	and	process	data,	
to	reduce	the	cost	of	access	to	data,	and	to	make	
the	 necessary	 changes	 to	 the	 regulatory	 envi-
ronment.	The	Digital	Agricultural	Reduction	will	
reduce	 the	administrative	and	other	costs	of	 the	
digital	 transformation	of	 the	agricultural	econo-
my	that	can	be	influenced	by	the	state	by	signifi-
cantly	reducing	the	costs	of	digital	access	to	data	
produced	 and	 collected	 by	 public	 organisations.	
The	free	availability	of	data	from	the	National	Me-
teorological	 Service	 can	 significantly	 help	 farm-
ers	prepare	for	weather	anomalies	and	save	huge	
amounts	of	money	every	year.	Regionally	 speak-
ing,	Hungary’s	Digital	Agricultural	Strategy	is	not	
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a	sectoral	strategy	in	its	own	right,	but	a	strategic	
document	aligned	with	the	sectoral	objectives	al-
ready	set,	analysing	and	building	on	them	from	a	
digitalisation	perspective,	which	has	placed	Hun-
gary	among	the	leading	countries	in	the	Europe-
an	 Union	 in	 terms	 of	 agricultural	 digitalisation	
objectives.	 The	 introduction	 of	 digitalisation	 in	
agriculture	 plays	 a	 significant	 role	 in	 data	man-
agement,	data	production	and	processing.	Digital	
technologies	produce	a	significant	amount	of	data	
in	all	areas.	Data	is	generated	from	the	production	
level	 through	 processing	 to	 trade	 in	 the	 context	
of	 technological	 operations,	 activities	 and	 inter-
ventions.	The	actors	at	different	levels	collect	data	
and	build	databases,	and	the	multiannual	data	se-
ries	provide	an	opportunity	to	optimise	activities.	

The	growing	demand	for	food	from	a	growing	pop-
ulation,	 the	 shrinking	 agricultural	 land	 and	 wa-
ter	scarcity	are	driving	the	need	for	more	efficient	
farming	methods,	which	 could	 facilitate	 the	 rapid	
spread	of	precision	farming.	Precision	irrigation	is	
also	growing	in	importance	due	to	the	limited	wa-
ter	 resources	 available.	 As	 precision	 technologies	
evolve,	further	automation	and	linking	of	applica-
tions	is	expected.	Data	management	will	have	im-
plications	for	the	whole	agricultural	value	chain	and	
will	provide	new	business	opportunities	in	the	fields	
of	extension,	analysis	and	modelling.	Free	data	from	
the	Copernicus	program	is	also	being	used	to	build	
the	EU-funded	APOLLO	Project,	involving	Greece,	
Spain,	Austria,	Belgium	and	Serbia.9

Government	 organisations	 which	 collect	 or	 store	
agricultural	 data	 could	 work	 together	 with	 data	
providers	and	data	users	to	establish	clear	frame-
works	governing	data	 access	 and	use.	 It	 is	 essen-
tial	that	such	frameworks	should	be	coherent	with	
broader	policies	governing	 such	 issues,	 as	well	 as	
with	 underlying	 legislation	 authorising	 govern-
ment	agencies	to	collect	agricultural	data.	In	seek-
ing	to	improve	publicly-held	agricultural	datasets,	
data-collection	agencies	can	explore	how	the	bur-
den	of	existing	data	collection	by	government	or-
ganisations	can	be	 lessened	while	maintaining	or	
strengthening	 data	 collection	 through	 the	 use	 of	
digital	 technologies,	 including	 considering	 how	
digital	tools	could	be	used	to	gather	data	via	alter-

native	pathways.	The	data	management	framework	
could	also	support	the	evaluation	of	data	quality	for	
data	from	alternative	sources	and	planning.	Devel-
oping	a	data	infrastructure	might	require	different	
types	of	actions	and	 roles	 for	 the	government,	as	
a	coordinator,	as	a	regulator	setting	interoperabil-
ity	 standards,	 or	 to	 directly	 develop	 the	 data	 in-
frastructure	 and	 create	markets	 for	 usage	 rights.	
Providing	physical	infrastructure	such	as	connec-
tivity,	sensor	networks	and	physical	elements	of	a	
tracking	 and	 traceability	 system	 faces	 traditional	
issues	for	infrastructure	in	network	industries.	The	
sharing	of	data	according	to	the	definition	and	val-
ue	provided	to	the	different	use	of	data	produced	by	
private	systems	remains	an	issue.

Good	quality	data	is	indispensable	for	data	man-
agement,	 since	 even	 the	most	 refined	 algorithm	
will	not	be	able	to	provide	good	information.	New	
digital	technologies	such	as	blockchain	or	artificial	
intelligence	are	sophisticated	programs,	the	value	
of	which	also	depends	on	the	quality	of	the	data	
they	use.	If	bad	quality	data	is	used	in	automation,	
it	can	potentially	have	negative	consequences.10

At	the	international	level,	the	Food	and	Agricul-
ture	Organization	 of	 the	United	Nations	 created	
FAOSTAT	to	provide	free	access	to	food	and	agri-
culture	data	for	over	245	countries	and	territories	
and	covering	all	FAO	regional	groupings.	The	Ag-
ricultural	Market	 Information	 System	 (hereinaf-
ter:	AMIS)	is	an	inter-agency	platform	to	enhance	
food	market	transparency	and	policy	response	for	
food	 security.	 It	provides	market	 information	on	
four	grains	that	are	particularly	important	in	in-
ternational	 food	markets:	wheat,	maize,	 rice	and	
soybeans.

The	Food	and	Agriculture	Microdata	(FAM)	cata-
logue	provides	an	inventory	of	datasets	collected	
through	farm	and	household	surveys,	which	con-
tain	information	related	to	agriculture,	food	secu-
rity	and	nutrition.	The	FAM	catalogue	is	based	on	
datasets	which	are	collected	directly	by	the	FAO.	
The	microdata	 contains	 information	 on	 individ-
uals,	households,	business	and	geographic	areas,	
and	 provides	 rich	 input	 into	 policy	 analysis,	 re-
search,	and	highly	disaggregated	statistics.11
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The	 data	 revolution	 in	 agriculture,	 information	
and	 communications	 technology	 for	 agricultural	
services	 can	 support	 smallholder	 farmers	 in	 ad-
dressing	their	challenges	and	increasing	their	in-
comes	 and	 yields.	 Smallholder	 farmers	 represent	
the	 biggest	 employment	 sector	 in	 rural	 areas	 of	
the	developing	world,	and	they	are	also	the	most	
important	contributors	to	global	food	production.	
More	than	90%	of	the	farms	in	the	world	are	family	
farms.	They	produce	80%	of	the	food	and	operate	
75%	of	the	farmland.12	Farm-level	data	is	essential	
in	delivering	 actionable	 and	 tailored	 farmer-cen-
tric	services	and	information	to	individual	farmers.

Many	 individuals	 and	 organisations	 collect	 a	
broad	range	of	different	types	of	data	to	perform	
their	 tasks.	 Government	 is	 particularly	 signifi-
cant	in	this	respect,	both	because	of	the	quanti-
ty	and	centrality	of	 the	data	 it	collects,	but	also	
because	most	of	 that	government	data	 is	public,	
and	therefore	can	be	made	open	and	available	for	
others	to	use.13

The	use	of	digital	technologies	and	related	inno-
vation	 is	 another	 step	 in	 the	history	 of	 offering	
new	 opportunities.	 Information	 communica-
tion	technologies,	including	the	internet,	mobile	
technologies	and	devices	as	well	as	data	analytics	
are	 used	 to	 improve	 the	 generation,	 collection,	
exchange,	 aggregation,	 combination,	 analysis,	
access,	 searchability	 and	 presentation	 of	 digital	
content,	 including	 for	 the	 development	 of	 ser-
vices	and	apps.	Advances	in	massive	data	acqui-
sition,	 storage,	 communication	 and	 processing	
technologies	 have	 enabled	 the	 rapid	 transfer	 of	
vast	quantities	of	data	that	would	not	have	been	
possible	even	a	decade	ago,	and	have	greatly	mag-
nified	 the	 ability	 to	 process	 large	 datasets	 and	
to	 automate	 analytical	 processes	 with	 machine	
learning.	 In	 the	past,	many	 types	 of	 agricultur-
al	 data	 were	 previously	 held	 in	 paper-based	 fil-
ing	 systems.	 Digitalisation	 does	 not	 create	 new	
data,	but	rather,	by	converting	existing	data	into	
a	 digital	 format,	 it	 allows	 data	 to	 be	 used	 and	
transferred	in	new	ways.	Having	more	data	is	not	
enough,	but	combined	with	progress	 in	commu-
nication	and	processing	capacity,	this	data	is	pro-
gressively	used	to	create	knowledge	and	provide	

advice	 about	 production	 processes,	 and	 even	 to	
automate	some	activities	on	farms.

Access	to	farm	data	can	also	improve	efficiency	in	
the	management	of	trade	regulation,	particularly	
when	trade	systems	are	administered	through	the	
adoption	 of	 paperless	 trade	 and	 electronic	 docu-
ments.	The	data	 infrastructure	 is	 the	system	en-
abling	 and	 governing	 the	 collection,	 access	 and	
transfer	of	data	(data	governance)	and	the	analysis	
of	farm	data	to	produce	knowledge	and	advice	and	
feedback	 loops	 to	 stakeholders	 in	 the	agriculture	
sector,	including	farmers	as	well	as	policy	makers.14

Investing	 in	 data	 services	 to	 provide	 linked	 da-
tasets	 to	 increase	 the	 usefulness	 of	 government	
data	collections	for	policy-making	and	related	re-
search.	One	 important	aspect	of	 this	 to	consider	
is	how,	and	when,	to	link	farm	financial	datasets	
with	physical	data	such	as	soils,	precipitation,	and	
other	climate	variables.	It	is	essential	to	increase	
use	of	secure	remote	access	mechanisms	to	reduce	
transaction	costs	of	allowing	trusted	actors	such	
as	policy	researchers	to	access	agricultural	micro	
data	held	by	governments,	and	in	the	near	future,	
to	explore	how	new	data	sharing	technologies	such	
as	 confidential	 computing	 could	 avoid	 the	 tradi-
tional	confidentiality-accessibility	dilemma.15

DATA MANAGEMENT

Agriculture	 has	 signalled	 a	 proliferation	 of	 con-
nected	sensors	across	farms	and	throughout	val-
ue	chains	whose	streams	of	data	offer	 the	allure	
of	value	to	those	who	possess	the	requisite	skills	
or	acumen.	The	devices	used	in	agriculture	digi-
talise	farms	and	create	new	opportunities	for	ag-
ricultural	 production	 systems,	 value	 chains	 and	
food	systems.	Data	produced	by	Smart	Farming	is	
the	core	resource	that	enables	value,	is	often	the	
good	 exchanged,	 and	 even	 the	 currency	 that	 fi-
nances	interactions	throughout	agricultural	value	
webs,16	while	agricultural	data	is	at	least	an	asset	
and	must	be	managed	like	any	other	asset.	Stake-
holder	 participation	 in	 data	 sharing	platforms	 is	
more	 than	 transactional,	 value	 can	 be	 created	
from	Smart	Farming	data	as	stakeholders	collab-



57IA     2021    No. 2 The place of data in precision agricultural data asset management

orate	 around	 data,	 conduct	 arbitrage	 with	 data	
or	compete	for	data.	A	data	sharing	platform	is	a	
community	of	stakeholders	who	share	a	common,	
data-related	goal,	data	collected	from,	and	for,	the	
community,	 and	 a	 system	 that	 uses	 the	 data	 to	
enable	and	incentivise	stakeholders	to	make	val-
uable	interactions.		The	operation	of	a	data-shar-
ing	 platform	 describes	 a	 process	 that	 takes	 data	
as	one	of	a	number	of	inputs	and	produces	value	
as	an	output.	Stakeholders	in	a	data-sharing	plat-
form	act	like	individual	firms	in	supply	chains	for	
whom	collective	benefit	must	be	achieved,	not	by	
managing	individual	functions	but	by	adopting	an	
integrated	 approach	 to	 their	 separate	 activities.	
This	creation	of	value	from	data	and	accompany-
ing	 assets	 is	 enabled	 by	 the	 system	 through	 the	
use	and	exchange	of	data.

Data-sharing	 platforms	 consist	 of	 three	 assets	
together	with	three	management	tasks	that	span	
each	pair	of	assets	to	enable	valuable	interactions	
across	 the	 platform.	 The	 three	 core	 assets	 that	
data-sharing	platforms	rely	on	are:	a	community	
of	stakeholders,	a	facilitatory	system,	and	data	on	
and	for	that	community.17

When	smart	farming	and	precision	agriculture	are	
discussed,	agri-based	Internet-of-Things	(IoT)	de-
vices	can	help	farmers	with	real-time	information	
about	lands	and	crop	parameters.	The	agri-based	
IoT	devices	are	extensively	utilised	to	collect	 re-
al-time	field-based	and/or	farmer-level	data.	Agri-
based	sensor	devices	allow	 farmers	 to	obtain	 re-
al-time	 information	 about	 soil,	 water	 and	 crop	
quality	and	help	them	integrate	it	with	blockchain	
technology	 to	 obtain	 digital	 information	 assets.	
IoT	devices	can	communicate	with	each	other	for	
the	extensive	farmland	to	broadcast	transactions	
between	IoT	devices	and	share	the	results	into	the	
blockchain.	When	 data	 are	 shared	with	 external	
agencies,	blockchain	utilises	a	Resource	Descrip-
tion	Framework	(RDF)	linked	to	a	graph	database.	
Data	are	essential	components	that	provide	com-
plete	detail	about	a	specific	instance.	In	the	block-
chain-based	 agriculture	 value	 chain	 ecosystem,	
data	 are	 collected	 from	 different	 silos	 and	 pro-
cesses.	In	precision	farming,	agriculture	data	and	
information	flow	comprise	four	stages:	planning,	

application,	 result	 and	 evaluation.	 These	 stages	
contribute	to	data	collection	and	analysis	 for	re-
al-time	decision-making.18

The	blockchain-based	solution	to	store	data	would	
be	easier	to	find	and	access	for	any	other	system.	It	
should	be	interoperable	with	the	existing	agricul-
ture	system	and	easy	to	reuse	data	stored	in	block-
chain	by	replacing	different	silos	of	data.	Electron-
ic	 agriculture	data,	human	beings	and	machines	
should	be	able	to	find	it.	Once	agri-data	is	found	
in	 blockchain,	 it	 should	 be	 accessible	 to	 various	
stakeholders	at	the	protocol	layer	with	predefined	
data	 access	 controls.	 In	 e-agriculture,	 data	 are	
generated	 from	 the	 different	 systems	 which	 are	
accustomed	to	other	protocols.	Agri-data	consists	
of	 multiple	 stakeholders.	 Front-end	 applications	
and	agri-IoT	sensor	devices	such	as	GPS	tracking	
during	 transportation,	 soil	 condition,	 and	 water	
quality	 data	 and	 digital	machines	 generate	 data	
with	 varying	 degrees	 of	 layer	 collaboration	 and	
minimal	human	intervention	required.19

LEGAL PROVISIONS

In	 the	 European	 Union,	 certain	 Member	 States	
enacted	actions	to	improve	digitalisation	in	their	
agricultural	sectors	and	policy	implementation	in	
2020.	The	Belgian	region	of	Wallonia	verified	the	
validation	of	 all	 farm	payments	using	data	 from	
Copernicus	Sentinel	Satellites20	in	2020,	and	com-
pletely	replacing	on-farm	controls	throughout	the	
entire	Wallonian	territory.

In	 2020,	 the	 European	 Commission	 launched	 a	
new	EU	Soil	Observatory	(EUSO).	The	EUSO	aims	
to	support	policymaking	in	the	European	Union	by	
providing	the	Commission	and	the	broader	soil	user	
community	with	the	soil	knowledge	and	data	flows	
needed	to	safeguard	soils.	The	EUSO	aims	to	collect	
high-resolution,	 harmonised	 and	 quality-assured	
soil	information	to	track	and	assess	progress	by	the	
European	Union	in	the	sustainable	management	of	
soils	and	the	restoration	of	degraded	soils.21

Besides	 the	 fact	 that	 precision	 agriculture	 equip-
ment	 can	 reveal	 details	 about	 farming	 conditions	
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and	 techniques	 and	 other	 potentially	 sensitive	
business	data,	there	is	also	data	collected	by	other	
actors,	especially	the	government.	There	is	no	legal	
protection	yet	for	this	type	of	sensitive	non-person-
al	data,	unless	they	are	classified	as	trade	secrets,	
in	which	 case	 they	 should	not	 be	 shared.	Owner-
ship	is	a	legal	assertion	and	data	ownership	is	not	
addressed	 by	 legislation	 except	 for	 copyright	 for	
datasets	 as	 intellectual	 products.	 The	 concept	 of	
ownership	 is	 not	 strictly	 applicable	 to	 farm	 data.	
Given	the	lack	of	legal	applicability	of	the	concept	to	
raw	data	in	general,	machine-generated	farm	data	
presents	additional	complexities.	It	is	generated	on	
the	farm	and	is	about	the	farm,	but	it	is	generated	
by	machines	without	the	intervention	of	the	farm-
ers,	so	the	farmer	is	not	considered	the	generator	or	
collector.	In	the	beginning	it	is	raw	data,	so	not	an	
intellectual	product,	but	it	is	then	transmitted	and	
processed	and	combined	with	other	data	in	aggre-
gated	datasets,	which	are	intellectual	products	and	
can	therefore	be	owned.	The	right	to	control	assigns	
the	right	 to	decide	on	the	sharing	and	further	re-
use	of	the	data.	For	the	further	reuse	of	data,	under	
personal	data	protection	laws	it	is	very	common	to	
apply	the	principle	of	purpose	limitation,	and	this	
principle	is	sometimes	recognised	for	non-personal	
data	 too.	The	 right	 to	access	and	control	 the	data	
is	the	right	to	exchange	the	same	data	again	with	
other	 actors.	A	 farmer	using	precision	agriculture	
equipment	that	collects	data	on	soil	properties,	irri-
gation,	weather	and	crop	health	may	want	to	share	
this	data	with	an	 insurance	company	to	negotiate	
better	premiums,	or	with	a	bank	to	demonstrate	the	
viability	of	his/her	business.	The	data	probability	is	
also	linked	to	the	issue	of	interoperability	between	
farm	 instruments	 and	 tractors	 and	 the	 data	 they	
generate,	which	is	often	only	compatible	with	other	
machinery	of	the	same	brand.

In	many	countries	 there	are	 legal	provisions	 for	
agricultural	 data	 asset	 management	 and	 data	
sharing.	There	are	policies	prescribing	that	public	
sector	data	should	be	open	and	reusable.	The	ob-
jective	of	 these	policies	 is	 to	provide	 free	useful	
data	 for	 the	development	of	 innovative	services.	
Types	of	 data	 that	 are	useful	 in	 agriculture	 and	
are	traditionally	prioritised	in	open	data	policies	
are	 geospatial	 data,	 soil	 data	 and	 soil	maps,	 ca-

dastre	 data,	 weather	 data	 and	 price	 data.	 Open	
data	enables	access	to	data	for	the	less	resourced	
actors,	 like	small	 farmers	who	can	only	get	data	
from	expensive	providers.

Responsible	 data	 sharing	 in	 agricultural	 value	
chains	outlines	the	policy	spaces	and	instruments	
to	be	considered	when	dealing	with	farmers’	data	
sharing.	The	policy	spaces	that	are	relevant	here	
are	 different	 from	 those	 relevant	 for	 the	 open	
data	 lifecycle.	Data	shared	along	the	value	chain	
is	normally	not	open	and	not	designed	for	public	
use	but	for	mutual	transactions	for	the	provision	
of	 specific	services.	Many	aspects	of	agricultural	
data	sharing	such	as	attribution,	access,	portabili-
ty,	interoperability,	benefits	and	risk	of	lock-in	are	
not	covered	by	legislation.	Responsible	data	shar-
ing	 in	agricultural	 value	 chains	 illustrates	exist-
ing	examples	of	such	instruments,	such	as	codes	
of	conduct	and	guidelines	agreed	upon	by	differ-
ent	value	chain	actors,	and	their	potential	role	in	
making	data	sharing	fairer.	The	data	platform	in	
the	ecosystem	can	be	managed	by	different	actors	
and	with	different	purposes;	 in	most	cases,	 farm	
data	 is	 still	 managed	 on	 technology	 providers’	
platforms,	but	there	are	examples	of	farm	data	co-
operatives	and	the	potential	role	of	Trust	Centres	
with	trusted	governance.

Agricultural	 data	 sharing	 does	 not	 have	 a	 dedi-
cated	policy	space	but	there	are	broader	policy	in-
struments	 to	 be	 used	 to	 ensure	 fairness	 of	 farm	
data	sharing.	Public	policies	do	not	address	agri-
cultural	 data	 sharing	 explicitly	 and	 do	 not	 offer	
solutions	for	most	of	the	issues	highlighted	in	the	
previous	 sections,	 it	 is	useful	 to	be	aware	of	 the	
existing	policy	spaces	to	understand	where	these	
issues	might	be	addressed,	and	to	be	able	to	influ-
ence	these	policies	and	push	for	instance	for	a	bet-
ter	coverage	of	the	data	dimension	in	agricultural	
policies	and	the	value	chain	and	data	asymmetry	
dimension	in	digital	strategies.

In	 many	 countries,	 there	 are	 policies	 that	 pre-
scribe	 public	 data	 should	 be	 open	 and	 reusable.	
To	 assess	 the	 availability	 of	 free	 open	 data	 and	
therefore	to	be	able	to	determine	the	feasibility	of	
services	which	may	need	additional	paid	data,	ser-
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vice	providers	and	farmers	need	to	be	aware	of	the	
open	data	policies	and	data	publication	status	 in	
their	country.	In	policy	briefs	the	European	Union	
policy-makers	issued	the	2018	EC	Communication	
“Towards	 a	 common	 European	 data	 space”	 and	
the	 Public	 Sector	 Information	 Directive,	 which	
focus	on	 reusability	and	 the	 impact	of	data,	 and	
encourage	 the	 identification	 and	 prioritisation	
of	high-value	datasets	and	the	publication	of	re-
al-time	data.	A	significant	proportion	of	the	data	
that	governments	have	already	opened	or	are	ex-
pected	to	open	for	the	benefit	of	farmers	is	quite	
static	 or	 changes	 over	 longer	 periods,	 like	 soil	
maps	and	cadastre	data.

A	high	amount	of	public	 interest	data	 is	held	by	
the	 private	 sector.	 Data	 that	 have	 high	 value	 to	
farmers	is	collected	or	aggregated	by	private	com-
panies,	such	as	reliable	weather	data,	market	data,	
precision-agriculture	 aggregated	 data	 on	 soil,	
water,	use	of	fertilisers	and	pesticides.	Many	gov-
ernments	are	trying	to	negotiate	the	publication	
of	private-sector	data	of	public	interest	and	to	ex-
plore	grounds	in	which	the	private	sector	might	be	
willing	to	share	data,	both	with	other	businesses	
and	with	the	government	to	boost	innovation	and	
public	interest.

In	order	to	build	and	maintain	trust	in	data,	it	is	
necessary	 to	have	stable	data	management	prin-
ciples	and	practices	in	place.	Good	data	manage-
ment	principles	help	to	ensure	that	data	produced	
or	used	are	registered,	stored,	made	accessible	for	
use	and	reuse,	managed	over	time	and/or	disposed	
of	according	to	legal,	ethical	and	funding	require-
ments	 as	well	 as	 good	 practice.	 A	 data	manage-
ment	policy	can	be	used	to	address	strategic	issues	
such	 as	 data	 access,	 relevant	 legal	matters,	 data	
stewardship	issues	and	custodial	duties,	data	ac-
quisition	and	other	issues.	Effective	data	sharing	
depends	on	a	string	network	of	trust	between	data	
providers	and	consumers.22

Under	 the	 EU	 PSI	 Directive,	 any	 information	 or	
content	accessible	 to	citizens	under	 the	 laws	of	a	
country	 can	 be	 recycled	 and	 shared	with	 others.	
Building	a	European	data	economy	 is	part	of	 the	
Digital	Single	Market	strategy.23	The	initiative	aims	

to	make	the	most	of	the	potential	of	digital	data	for	
the	benefit	of	the	economy	and	society,	removing	
barriers	to	the	free	flow	of	data	and	supporting	the	
realisation	of	the	European	Single	Market.

The	 EU	 classifies	 high-value	 data	 sets	 into	 six	
broad	 categories,	 where	 the	 priority	 is	 to	 share	
public	data	without	restrictions	–	earth	observa-
tion	and	environmental	data	–	energy	consump-
tion	data	and	satellite	imagery	(weather,	land,	wa-
ter	quality,	 air	monitoring,	 energy	use,	 emission	
levels)	and	meteorological	data.24

CONCLUSION

Big	 data	 and	 the	 Internet	 of	 Things	 enable	 nu-
merous	sources	of	information	to	be	analysed	by	
intelligent	software	to	help	farmers	see	crop	and	
livestock	 performance.	 These	 kinds	 of	 technol-
ogy	 can	 help	 farmers	 re-adjust	 practices	 based	
on	 real-time	 data	 produced	 via	 satellite	 image-
ry	from	drones	to	sensors	that	measure	moisture	
levels	 in	 the	 soil.	 By	 using	 software	 based	 on	
data	 sets,	 it	 can	 identify	 the	most	precise	 tasks	
to	be	carried	out.	With	the	food	crisis	the	plan-
et	 is	 on	 the	 brink	 of	 entering,	 these	 new	 tech-
nological	 inventions	 to	 increase	 yields	 could	be	
life-saving.	 The	 Internet	 of	 Things	 is	 used	 to	
improve	the	quality	of	data	gathering.	In	the	fu-
ture,	precision	agriculture	based	on	data	will	be	
more	 revolutionary	 than	 it	 is	 now.	 To	 improve	
decision-making	 efficiency	 it	 is	 important	 to	
collect	data,	create	databases	and	share	it	with	a	
wide	range	of	farmers.	In	the	future,	farmers	will	
not	sit	in	machines;	data	and	technology	will	be	
utilised	 to	plant,	 irrigate	or	harvest.	Data	 asset	
management	in	agriculture	is	not	only	useful	for	
precision	agriculture	and	to	maximise	yields,	but	
it	is	essential	to	monitor	the	climate	and	take	ac-
tions	against	climate	change.	Precision	agricul-
ture	is	an	approach	to	farming	that	employs	data	
sensors,	connected	devices,	remote	control	tools	
and	other	advanced	technologies	to	give	farmers	
more	 control	 over	 the	 field	 and	 the	 team.	 Data	
management	is	able	to	adapt	to	and	predict	envi-
ronmental	changes	as	well	as	reduce	risks	when	
creating	distribution	strategies.	
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